

## Public Hearing Transcript (Anonymous)

See attached transcript from the public hearing held on July 9, 2026.

BEFORE THE OHIO ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY

-----  
In Re: To Obtain Public  
Comments Regarding a Permit  
Drafted for Cleveland-Cliffs  
Middletown Steelworks to  
Refurbish No. 3 Blast Furnace,  
Upgrade Material Handling  
Equipment, and Install a  
Cogeneration Plant to Generate  
Power from Recovered Gas

Case No.  
N/A

-----  
HEARING

DATE: Thursday, July 9, 2026  
TIME: 6:35 p.m.  
BEFORE: Meghan Harshbarger, Chair  
LOCATION: Middletown Council Building  
1 Donham Plaza  
Middletown, OH 45042  
REPORTED BY: Asia Mays  
JOB NO.: 8283599

A P P E A R A N C E S

ALSO PRESENT:

Mary McCarron, Public Information Officer, Ohio  
Environmental Protection Agency

Russell Flagg, Assistant Chief of Division of Air  
Pollution Control

Rick Pearce, President/CEO of Chamber of Commerce  
for Middletown, Monroe, Trenton

Joshua Smith, President/CEO of Butler County  
Finance Authority

Kurt Smith, Permits & Compliance Section Manager  
for Southwest Ohio Air Quality Agency

Dan Clark, Senior Field Strategist for  
Industrious Labs

Travis Robinson, Executive Director of the  
Middletown Community Foundation

Shawn Coffey, Representative for International  
Association of Machinists and Aerospace Workers,  
Local 1943

Shawn Anderson, Representative for International  
Union of Operating Engineers, Local 18

Brian Kuhbander, Representative for Construction  
and General Laborers' Union, Local 534

David Spivey, Representative for Construction and  
General Laborers' Union, Local 534

A P P E A R A N C E S (Cont'd)

Israel McIntosh, Business Agent for Ironworkers  
Local 290

T.C. Rogers, President of Butler County Board of  
Commissioners

Talbott Moon, Owner, Moon & Adrion Insurance  
Agency, Inc.

Mike Oles, Indiana Director, Mighty Earth

Paul Lolli, Resident of Middletown, OH

Joe Nunamaker, Resident of Middletown, OH

Michael Faulkner, Resident of Middletown, OH

Tony James, Resident of Middletown, OH

Mike Alderton, Resident of Middletown, OH

Donna Ballinger, Resident of Middletown, OH

Larry Falkin, Resident of Middletown, OH

Marilyn Wall, Resident of Middletown, OH

Charles Perkins, Resident of Middletown, OH

Jay Edwards, Ohio State Representative

1  
2  
3  
4  
5  
6  
7  
8  
9  
10  
11  
12  
13  
14  
15  
16  
17  
18  
19  
20  
21  
22  
23  
24  
25

| E X H I B I T S |                |        |
|-----------------|----------------|--------|
| NO.             | DESCRIPTION    | ID/EVD |
|                 | (None marked.) |        |

## P R O C E E D I N G S

1  
2 THE CHAIR: Again, my name is Meghan  
3 Harshbarger. I'm the chief communications officer  
4 with Ohio EPA, and I will be facilitating this public  
5 hearing. The purpose of the hearing today is to  
6 obtain public comments regarding a permit drafted for  
7 Cleveland-Cliffs' Middletown Steelworks to refurbish  
8 its No. 3 Blast Furnace, upgrade material handling  
9 equipment, and install a cogeneration plant to  
10 generate power from recovered gas.

11 A permit to install must be obtained  
12 before an air pollution source may be constructed or  
13 modified. The Agency reviews applications, calculates  
14 emissions, determines rules' applicability, and sets  
15 terms to ensure compliance. Ohio EPA issued a public  
16 notice to announce this hearing and public comment  
17 period. This notice also was published in Ohio EPA's  
18 weekly review, which lists Agency activities and  
19 actions taking place within the respective county in  
20 Ohio.

21 All interested persons are entitled to  
22 attend, or be represented at this hearing, and to  
23 submit comments concerning the application. Comments  
24 may be presented tonight, mailed into the address on  
25 the screen above, or submitted online through our

1 public comment portal. Again, we will accept written  
2 comments through July 18th. All comments received  
3 during the public comment period are included in the  
4 official record and considered by Ohio EPA prior to  
5 the director's final action.

6 Written statements submitted after July  
7 18th may be considered as time and circumstances  
8 permit, but will not be part of the official record.  
9 I would ask that all exhibits -- including written  
10 speeches; any maps, pictures, or other physical  
11 evidence -- referred to in your testimony be submitted  
12 to me tonight as part of the official record. Without  
13 the receipt of that information, Ohio EPA cannot  
14 ensure the accuracy of your testimony.

15 Again, a court reporter is here to  
16 record tonight's proceedings. Ohio EPA will respond  
17 to comments received on the record in a written  
18 document, which will be made publicly available, along  
19 with the Agency's final decision on the permit. Ohio  
20 EPA's final actions are appealable to the  
21 Environmental Review Appeals Commission -- also called  
22 "ERAC" -- an independent board, which reviews cases in  
23 accordance with Ohio's environmental laws and rules.

24 We will now receive testimony. As I  
25 call your name, please step up to the mic. Again, say

1 and spell your first and last name for the record, and  
2 proceed with your testimony.

3 So, first, I have Joshua Smith. Please  
4 come up.

5 MR. SMITH: Good evening. Joshua  
6 Smith: J-O-S-H-U-A, S-M-I-T-H. I serve as the  
7 president and CEO of the Butler County Finance  
8 Authority. Prior to that -- prior to my current role,  
9 I served as Hamilton City manager for 14 years, which  
10 is the county seat of Butler County. I appreciate the  
11 opportunity to speak today in support of Cleveland-  
12 Cliffs' proposed Energy Recovery and Advanced  
13 Efficient Iron-Making Project at Middletown Works.

14 During my career in local government, I  
15 have worked on many economic development projects.  
16 Few projects have the potential to influence Butler  
17 County's economy as significantly as this investment.  
18 This project not only preserves one of our region's  
19 largest employers, but also positions the Middletown  
20 Works to remain globally competitive for decades to  
21 come.

22 When evaluating a project of this  
23 significance, I believe it is important to consider  
24 the direct, indirect, and induced economic impacts.  
25 First, the direct impacts. Middletown Works currently



1 provides approximately 2,300 jobs, including 1,900  
2 union jobs; and this investment is expected to create  
3 approximately 1,500 construction jobs during peak  
4 construction. These are high-quality, family-  
5 supporting jobs that have sustained generations of  
6 Middletown residents, and continue to serve as the  
7 foundation of the advanced manufacturing economy in  
8 this community.

9               Second, the direct -- indirect impacts.  
10 Cleveland-Cliffs' influence extends well beyond the  
11 boundaries of the mill. The company spends more than  
12 200 million annually on local goods and services, and  
13 supports more than 8,000 indirect jobs throughout its  
14 supply chain. Those impacts benefit local  
15 contractors; engineering firms; equipment suppliers;  
16 transportation companies; maintenance providers;  
17 machine shops; and countless small businesses  
18 throughout Southwest Ohio.

19               Finally, the induced impacts. The  
20 wages earned by Cleveland-Cliffs employees and the  
21 thousands of workers throughout its supplier network  
22 are spent throughout Butler County communities. Those  
23 dollars support local restaurants; retailers;  
24 healthcare providers; home builders; schools;  
25 financial institutions; and countless other

1 businesses.

2 THE CHAIR: One minute.

3 MR. SMITH: Every paycheck generated by  
4 this facility circulates through the local economy,  
5 creating opportunities that extend far beyond steel  
6 making itself.

7 As someone who has spent my career  
8 helping communities compete for investment, I firmly  
9 believe that the strongest economies have raised  
10 innovation while continually improving performance.  
11 This project reflects that philosophy. It is an  
12 investment in efficient manufacturing that helps  
13 ensure steel making remains a vital part of  
14 Middletown's economy for generations to come.

15 Thank you for your time.

16 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Next, I have  
17 Dan Clark.

18 And then, Shawn Anderson, you're on  
19 deck.

20 MR. CLARK: My name is Dan Clark: D-A-  
21 N, C-L-A-R-K; and I live in Newark, Ohio. I'm the  
22 senior field strategist in Industrious Labs, where I  
23 focus on the future of American manufacturing and  
24 industrial competitiveness. Thank you for the  
25 opportunity to speak today.

1 I'm here to urge the Ohio EPA and  
2 Middletown's leaders to reject Cleveland-Cliffs'  
3 proposal to extend the life of Blast Furnace No. 3,  
4 and instead encourage the company to revive its plan  
5 to modernize the facility with direct reduced iron, or  
6 "DRI," technology. This is about much more than a  
7 maintenance project; it's a decision about what kind  
8 of future that Middletown will have.

9 Just last year, Cleveland-Cliffs  
10 announced that Middletown Works had been selected for  
11 up to \$500 million in federal funding to replace this  
12 blast furnace with a hydrogen-ready direct reduced  
13 iron plant. According to the company, that project  
14 would protect approximately 2,500 existing jobs,  
15 create 170 new permanent jobs, and 1,200 construction  
16 jobs, while reducing iron-making emissions by more  
17 than 50 percent immediately, with the potential for  
18 even greater reductions as clean hydrogen becomes  
19 available.

20 That wasn't someone else's vision; it  
21 was Cleveland-Cliffs' own plan for the future of this  
22 facility. And today, instead of moving forward with  
23 that investment, the company is asking for permission  
24 to rebuild an aging coal-based blast furnace.  
25 Middletown deserves the cleaner, more competitive

1 future the company -- company had already promised.  
2 This is also a public health issue.

3 Our analysis, using EPA admissions data  
4 and EPA's own COBRA health model, estimates that  
5 pollution for Middletown Works contributes, every  
6 year, to between 37 and 67 premature deaths; 44  
7 respiratory emergency room visits; more than 21,000  
8 asthma symptom cases; and thousands of lost work days  
9 and school days.

10 Those aren't just statistics. They  
11 represent parents missing work, children missing  
12 school, and families living with asthma and other  
13 respiratory illnesses. What's especially concerning  
14 is that the permit application itself shows this  
15 project would increase emissions of several  
16 pollutants. The company argues those increases should  
17 be offset --

18 THE CHAIR: One minute.

19 MR. CLARK: Did you say "one minute"?

20 THE CHAIR: One minute.

21 MR. CLARK: I'm going to read really  
22 fast.

23 The company argues those increases  
24 should be offset by emission reductions from a coke  
25 battery that permanently shut down in 2021. But

1 regardless of how those accounting calculations work  
2 for permitting purposes, this project is fundamentally  
3 an investment in extending coal-based iron-making  
4 instead of replacing with cleaner technology.

5 The question isn't whether competition  
6 is coming; it's already here. If Ohio wants  
7 Middletown to remain competitive for the next 30  
8 years, we should be encouraging investment in the  
9 technologies that are defining the future of steel-  
10 making, not extending technologies that the rest of  
11 the industry is moving beyond.

12 I support good-paying union jobs. In  
13 fact, the union representing workers at Middletown  
14 publicly supported the DRI project, because it would  
15 protect existing jobs while creating new ones and  
16 securing the mill's future. I respectfully ask the  
17 Ohio EPA to deny this permit, and encourage Cleveland-  
18 Cliffs to revive the DRI project that would create  
19 jobs, reduce pollution, and secure the long-time  
20 future -- long-term future --

21 THE CHAIR: That is time.

22 MR. CLARK: -- of Middletown Works.

23 THE CHAIR: Thank you.

24 Shawn Anderson, you are up.

25 And Tony James, you are next.

1 MR. ANDERSON: Shawn Anderson: S-H-A-  
2 W-N, A-N-D-E-R-S-O-N. On behalf of the International  
3 Union of Operating Engineers Local 18, I'm here to  
4 support the approval of the Energy Recovery and  
5 Advanced Efficient Iron-Making Project.

6 Operating engineers operate heavy  
7 equipment such as bulldozers, excavators, cranes, skid  
8 steers, forklifts, and so on. The roads and bridges  
9 you drive on were most likely built by members of  
10 Local 18. Along with our fellow union tradesmen and  
11 women, IUOE Local 18 represents over 16,000 members in  
12 Ohio and Northern Kentucky.

13 The Middletown Works facility, through  
14 subcontractors, employs approximately 150 members from  
15 the IUOE along with hundreds of workers from other  
16 trades. If approved, this project will create up to  
17 1500 jobs at peak construction, offering our  
18 membership numerous employment opportunities; in turn,  
19 high-paying wages, healthcare benefits, and  
20 apprenticeship programs can continue to grow in the  
21 steel-making industry.

22 Also, the Energy Recovery and Advanced  
23 Efficient Iron-Making Project will not only create  
24 jobs, but also generate additional tax revenue for  
25 Ohio. With this new co-generation facility,

1 Middletown Works will be nearly 50 percent self-  
2 sufficient in meeting its electrical -- electricity  
3 demand and will reduce emissions related to iron-  
4 making.

5 We encourage the Ohio Environmental  
6 Protection Agency to support the jobs of the men and  
7 women of Local 18 to issue this air permit, which will  
8 enable Cleveland-Cliffs' major investment in the  
9 Middletown Works and further strengthen Middletown and  
10 our region.

11 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Tony James?  
12 Rick Pearce --

13 MR. JAMES: I'm going to pass on my  
14 time, and I'll --

15 THE CHAIR: -- you are next.

16 MR. JAMES: -- support Mr. Shawn  
17 Anderson.

18 THE CHAIR: I'm sorry?

19 MR. JAMES: I said, I'll pass on my  
20 time; and I support with Shawn Anderson, Rick.

21 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Rick Pearce,  
22 and then Brian Kuhbender.

23 MR. PEARCE: Good evening, and thank  
24 you. Rick Pearce: R-I-C-K, P-E-A-R-C-E.

25 Good evening. I serve as the president

1 and CEO of the Chamber of Commerce serving Middletown,  
2 Monroe, and Trenton. I appreciate the Ohio EPA's role  
3 in ensuring the responsible management of industrial  
4 projects in our state. My primary focus today -- this  
5 evening -- is going to be on the economic ripple of  
6 the investment, especially with the impacts on local  
7 business; the creation of indirect jobs; and the  
8 future economic outlook of our community.

9               When steel-making operations remain  
10 competitive and continue to invest, the benefits  
11 extend well beyond the facility itself. Steel-making  
12 supports demand for local services for -- demand for  
13 local services and supplies, including contractors;  
14 maintenance; transportation and logistics; equipment  
15 repair; safety services; compliance-related support;  
16 and professional services.

17              In practical terms, project stability  
18 helps local vendors plan work, staff the workforce,  
19 and cash flow. If investments that support long-term  
20 competitiveness are delayed and/or constrained, the  
21 business impact is felt quickly through reduced work  
22 orders, delayed payments, fewer contracts, and  
23 workplace impacts that ripple through the supplier  
24 network.

25              Cleveland-Cliffs' project describes



1 2,300 local jobs at the Middletown Works. As stated  
2 earlier, roughly 1,900 unionized positions through the  
3 local IAM Lodge 1943 and states over 8,000 indirect  
4 jobs in our region. Those indirect jobs matter  
5 because they represent local livelihoods in our  
6 community.

7 Future economics: This investment is  
8 intended to place the furnace among the most modern  
9 and efficient in the world, and to enhance  
10 competitiveness with decades of continuous steel-  
11 making in Middletown, Ohio. That matters for our  
12 chamber -- and for our members -- because our future  
13 economic health of the region depends on whether a  
14 major employer can remain competitive and able to  
15 invest.

16 THE CHAIR: One minute.

17 MR. PEARCE: It is extremely difficult  
18 to quantify the impact of steel -- that steel-making  
19 has had on our community. Without 125 years of steel-  
20 making in Middletown, we would be a very different  
21 community than exists today. Cliffs is not just a  
22 workplace; it is the cornerstone of our economic  
23 region. These investments create opportunities now,  
24 and build local capacity for the future, including  
25 skilled trades; service providers; technical support

1 businesses that make responsible industrial operations  
2 possible.

3 On behalf of the local chamber, we  
4 respectively request that the Ohio EPA grant the  
5 necessary permits to move this project forward. We  
6 recognize that the project supports modernization,  
7 energy efficiency, and long-term competitiveness.  
8 Thank you.

9 THE CHAIR: Thank you.

10 Brian Kuhbander?

11 And next, I have Israel McIntosh.

12 MR. KUH BANDER: Brian Kuhbander: B-R-  
13 I-A-N, K-U-H-B-A-N-D-E-R.

14 I'm speaking today on behalf of the  
15 Construction and General Laborers' Local 534, which  
16 holds jurisdiction over Butler and Warren Counties.  
17 I'm submitting this formal testimony in strong support  
18 of granting the pending permit to Cleveland-Cliffs  
19 Middletown Works. The approval of this permit will  
20 directly benefit our local membership and the broader  
21 community.

22 We are not an outside organization. We  
23 live here. We work here. We raise our families here,  
24 relying heavily on a mill that has been the  
25 cornerstone of our community for roughly 126 years.

1     Excuse me. It is vital to recognize the positive  
2     impacts these improvements will have on the iron-  
3     making process. Cleveland-Cliffs Middletown Works  
4     supplies a vast majority of steel for all the -- for  
5     the automotive industry. We have already -- already  
6     witnessed too much of that manufacturing base leave  
7     the United States for countries with fewer  
8     environmental regulations, resulting in loss of  
9     American wages and stable careers.

10             My own family's history reflects this.  
11     My father retired from General Motors, and both had  
12     hopes that myself and my brother would follow, but --  
13     but those plants, since, have been reduced to parking  
14     lots. The upgrades to the blast furnace and the  
15     addition to the cogeneration plant will allow the mill  
16     to operate generally near 50 percent of the electrical  
17     required.

18             To stay competitive, both nationally  
19     and globally, upgrades must be embraced. The proposed  
20     improvements to Cleveland-Cliffs will significantly  
21     reduce the facility's carbon footprint while securing  
22     high-quality manufacturer and construction jobs for  
23     generations to come.

24             I respectfully urge you to take the  
25     testimony into consideration and approve the permit

1 for the betterment of the American steel production,  
2 our local community, and the environment.

3 THE CHAIR: One minute.

4 MR. KUIBANDER: Thank you for your time  
5 and consideration of this crucial matter.

6 THE CHAIR: Yep. Thank you.

7 Israel McIntosh?

8 And then, Paul -- is that a "G"?  
9 "Golli"? Or "Holli"? Sorry. You're next.

10 MR. MCINTOSH: Good evening. My name's  
11 Israel McIntosh. I'm the business agent with  
12 Ironworkers Local 290. We're located in Dayton, Ohio.  
13 We have approximately 800 members who have worked at  
14 Cleveland-Cliffs at one time or another. We usually  
15 carry around 150 on a day-to-day basis. I, myself,  
16 first worked at Middletown Works back in 2001, so I've  
17 had a 25-year career in-and-out of the facility.

18 I'm very familiar with what has been  
19 spoke on. I was involved in two blast furnace  
20 changes -- top changes -- one in 2002; one in 2017;  
21 and also did one in 2010 in Ashland, Kentucky. In  
22 that timeframe, I can personally say there is a  
23 visual -- that they have worked to -- to decrease  
24 emissions. I remember, in 2001, you would see metal  
25 flakes flying through the sky as you walked around;

1 now, that is gone. Also, probably 2005 or so, they  
2 added a baghouse to trap the emissions off the tap  
3 holes; tremendously helped the emissions as well.

4 Like I say, this is firsthand knowledge  
5 from working there. The impact that they have had on  
6 the community is great. You know, we -- like I say,  
7 we -- we represent 800 members in our local that live  
8 all the way from Lima to Monroe; and they've all  
9 worked at their -- at that facility at one point in  
10 time.

11 You know, Cliffs has been at control of  
12 the mill here the last six years. They took over  
13 officially in 2020. I think, in the last six years,  
14 they have shown that they are invested in Middletown,  
15 just in the public doings they've done. You know,  
16 they -- they support a lot of the public events and  
17 things like that. When it was AK Steel, Middletown  
18 was the headquarters. It -- you know, it was pretty  
19 much safe. But now, being in -- now, it's a little  
20 fish in a big pond; and I think that this is an  
21 investment in the plant to --

22 THE CHAIR: One minute.

23 MR. MCINTOSH: -- sustain longevity of  
24 the facility. So, I am in complete support of the  
25 permit, and hope you take that into consideration.

1 Thank you.

2 THE CHAIR: Thank you.

3 Paul -- is it a "G"?

4 MR. LOLLI: Good evening. My name is  
5 Paul Lolli --

6 THE CHAIR: Paul?

7 MR. LOLLI: -- P-A-U-L, L-O-L-L-I. And  
8 I have been a lifelong resident of Middletown; and I  
9 am here to speak in support of Cleveland-Cliffs'  
10 request for a permit to install and make related  
11 modifications to the No. 3 Blast Furnace and material  
12 handling operation here at its major-source steel mill  
13 in Middletown, Ohio.

14 I am also an elected member of  
15 Middletown City Council, and I am proud to report that  
16 Middletown City Council overwhelmingly passed a  
17 resolution Tuesday night, July 7th, to support  
18 Cleveland-Cliffs' application for this permit. I am  
19 essentially a third-generation Middletown steel family  
20 member, as my grandfather immigrated to America from  
21 Italy and began working at Armco Steel in the '20s and  
22 '30s. And after serving this great country in World  
23 War II, my father began working at Armco Steel and  
24 worked at the No. 3 Blast Furnace for nearly 40 years.

25 So, this project of upgrading the blast

1     furnace, and making it an efficient and cleaner way of  
2     making iron -- and, ultimately, steel -- is very near  
3     and dear to my heart. And I can guarantee you that my  
4     father is looking down at this project and smiling,  
5     because he knows how important this project is to  
6     Middletown and to Cleveland-Cliffs.

7                 This evening, and in the 30-day permit  
8     period, you will hear many important reasons why it's  
9     important to grant this permit, such as providing  
10    jobs; economic impact; advanced technological  
11    features; and more efficient control features. I want  
12    to discuss a little bit on the human aspect of the  
13    importance of issuing Cleveland-Cliffs this permit.

14                The City of Middletown is a very  
15    vibrant and diverse community. The steel mill  
16    provides good-paying jobs to thousands of residents  
17    who, in turn, are able to provide for their families:  
18    raising good families; putting food on the table;  
19    making their house payments; sending our children to  
20    college; and developing a community that is beautiful  
21    and a safe place to live. And Cleveland-Cliffs and  
22    their workers are committed to continuing this way of  
23    life in Middletown, Ohio. They are --

24                THE CHAIR: One minute.

25                MR. LOLLI: Thank you.

1                   They are going to do it more  
2   efficiently -- more environmentally friendly -- by  
3   reducing harmful gas emissions and securing families'  
4   future here in Middletown, Ohio.

5                   I can't imagine Middletown without  
6   Cleveland-Cliffs, and this project they are proposing  
7   proves their commitment to families in Middletown and  
8   the surrounding areas for decades to come; and they  
9   are doing so by meeting air quality standards and  
10   committing to creating a steel manufacturing process  
11   that is cleaner, and modernizing this steel plant --  
12   not only in Middletown -- but making it one of the  
13   most modern in the world. Thank you very much.

14                  THE CHAIR: Thank you.

15                  Talbott Moon?

16                  And then, Jay Edwards is next.

17                  MR. MOON: Good evening. Talbott Moon:  
18   T-A-L-B-O-T-T, M-O-O-N. I appreciate the opportunity  
19   to speak to you tonight.

20                  I'm a sixth-generation Middletonian.  
21   I'm the proud owner of Moon & Adrion Insurance, an  
22   agency my great-grandfather founded in 1921. Over the  
23   last 105 years, my family and our business has seen  
24   Middletown change a lot. Through all of that, one  
25   constant has been the importance and strength of the



1 mill. For generations, this mill has been an economic  
2 backbone of our community, whether it was Armco, AK  
3 Steel, or now Cleveland-Cliffs.

4 When this mill succeeds, Middletown  
5 succeeds. During my eight years on City Council, few  
6 issues were more important to me than the long-term  
7 future of Middletown Works and what that means to our  
8 community. Its impact extends far beyond the gates of  
9 the plant.

10 It reaches the small businesses that  
11 supply the mill; the restaurants where the employees  
12 and their families eat; the local contractors who  
13 perform work there; the charities supported by The  
14 Cliffs' Foundation; the nonprofits whose boards  
15 include Cliffs' employees -- and, yes, small  
16 businesses like mine, whose livelihoods depend  
17 directly -- or indirectly -- on a strong Middletown  
18 Works. That's why I believe this project deserves  
19 your support.

20 What makes this proposal unique is not  
21 that it's simply preserving an existing operation;  
22 it's about modernizing them. The proposed rebuild of  
23 Blast Furnace No. 3 and the cogeneration facility  
24 represent a significant investment in the future of  
25 Middletown. According to reports, the project will

1 modernize the furnace with advanced technology;  
2 improve efficiency; reduce emissions from the iron-  
3 making process; utilize steel-mill-processed gases to  
4 generate electricity and steam; and allow the facility  
5 to produce nearly half of its own electrical needs.  
6 It also includes infrastructure that will support  
7 future emission reduction technologies while making  
8 the mill more competitive for decades to come. Those  
9 are exactly the type of investments that we should  
10 encourage.

11 I recognize that your job at Ohio EPA  
12 is protecting our environment -- I fully support that  
13 mission -- however, environmental stewardship and  
14 economic prosperity do not have to be competing goals.  
15 This project demonstrates that they can work together.  
16 By capturing energy that would otherwise be wasted and  
17 used to produce electricity and steam, the  
18 cogeneration facility improves efficiency and reduces  
19 the amount of fuel required to produce the same amount  
20 of steel.

21 THE CHAIR: One minute.

22 MR. MOON: Producing steel more  
23 efficiently here, in Middletown, under American  
24 environmental regulations and oversight, is preferable  
25 to outsourcing production to countries with less

1 stringent environmental standards.

2           It isn't often that a community has the  
3 opportunity to support a single investment that  
4 strengthens its economy, protects family-sustaining  
5 jobs, and improves the environmental performance of  
6 one of its largest industrial facilities at the same  
7 time. This investment does that, while helping to  
8 ensure that steel-making remains a part of  
9 Middletown's future for decades to come.

10           This investment sends a powerful  
11 message that Cleveland-Cliffs continues to -- intends  
12 to continue to invest in Middletown, rather than  
13 investing somewhere else. Thanks for your time.

14           THE CHAIR: Thank you.

15           Jay Edwards?

16           And then, Joe Nunamaker next.

17           MR. EDWARDS: Jay Edwards: J-A-Y, E-D-  
18 W-A-R-D-S. Good evening. I'm Jay Edwards. I spent  
19 eight years in the Ohio House of Representatives as  
20 State Representative, representing Appalachian Ohio.  
21 I wish we had a great company like Cleveland-Cliffs  
22 located in Southeast Ohio. I also chaired the Ohio  
23 House Finance Committee. I'm here tonight speaking on  
24 behalf of Ohioans, but also speaking on behalf of the  
25 working men and women that sit behind me.

1                   I want to start with the people that  
2                   this decision truly affects. More than 2,300  
3                   machinists and steelworkers earn their living inside  
4                   that plant. Thousands of more jobs, it creates across  
5                   the region; and they depend on it. With over \$200  
6                   million a year flowing into local businesses, these  
7                   aren't just statistics. They're mortgages that are  
8                   getting paid; groceries; kids' braces; and  
9                   retirements. And every one of those paychecks funds  
10                  these city -- this city's police, firefighters, its  
11                  schools, its roads -- and, hopefully, when you approve  
12                  this permit, you're protecting the tax base that keeps  
13                  Middletown running.

14                  I want to recognize Shawn Coffey with  
15                  the Machinists, IAM Local 1943 -- the men and women  
16                  who run that plant every single day, just like their  
17                  fathers and grandfathers did before them -- and I want  
18                  to recognize Everett Napier with the Laborers' Local  
19                  534 -- a lot of the orange shirts you see back here --  
20                  because this project is not just about protecting jobs  
21                  inside the fence.

22                  Rebuilding that furnace and  
23                  constructing the cogeneration facility means years of  
24                  work for the building trades right here in Butler  
25                  County in Southwest Ohio. Local hands, local wages,

1 local dollars spent in local businesses. These unions  
2 are ready to build this, and they need this permit to  
3 move forward.

4 Now, let's be honest about what this  
5 project actually is, because I know there's people  
6 going to be submitting opposition testimony, and  
7 there's going to be people speaking to you in  
8 opposition tonight. This is the first re-lining of a  
9 blast furnace since the 1980s. The cogeneration plant  
10 will capture blast furnace gas that, today, gets  
11 flared into the sky, and turn it into 70 -- roughly 70  
12 megawatts of electricity, taking -- taking pressure  
13 off the grid where Ohio families are staring at summer  
14 electric bills that could top \$800.

15 This project captures emissions, cuts  
16 energy use, and makes this one of the most efficient  
17 furnaces in the world. Quite frankly, if you're for  
18 the environment, you should be for this permit.

19 THE CHAIR: One minute.

20 MR. EDWARDS: There are other -- there  
21 are other -- you're going to hear other opposition  
22 from environmental groups that have never made a ton  
23 of steel; never signed the front of a paycheck; never  
24 had to explain to a laid-off worker why an out-of-town  
25 lawyer knew better than they did; and their vision for

1 Middletown is a padlock gate and a press release.

2 And if they got their way, the steel  
3 would still get made; it would be -- just be made in  
4 China, with a fraction of the environmental standards,  
5 while this community got a fast ticket to the  
6 unemployment office. That is not environmentalism;  
7 that is exporting jobs and importing pollutions.

8 The men and women of these -- of this  
9 union -- of these unions built this company, this  
10 city -- and quite frankly, this country. They deserve  
11 state government, state agencies to fight for them,  
12 instead of apologizing for them. Hopefully, this  
13 approved -- this permit gets approved, and we can  
14 secure these jobs for the next generation. Thank you  
15 very much.

16 THE CHAIR: Thank you.

17 Joe?

18 MR. NUNAMAKER: I'll pass.

19 THE CHAIR: Okay.

20 Michael Faulkner?

21 MR. FAULKNER: Pass.

22 THE CHAIR: Travis Robinson?

23 And then, Shawn Coffey, you're next.

24 MR. ROBINSON: Good evening. My name's

25 Travis Robinson: T-R-A-V-I-S, R-O-B-I-N-S-O-N. I'm

1 the executive director of the Middletown Community  
2 Foundation. I'm here to speak in strong support of  
3 the air permit for Cleveland-Cliffs' Energy Recovery  
4 and Advanced Efficient Iron-Making Project.

5 I am not a steel expert, but I am a  
6 community expert. Every day, my board and team looks  
7 at what makes -- or could make -- Middletown thrive.  
8 This year, our foundation is celebrating its 50th  
9 anniversary. Over the last half-century, we've grown  
10 to manage over 60 million in assets, allowing us to  
11 put more than 2 million back into the local nonprofits  
12 and community resources last year alone.

13 I share this, because our success, in  
14 large part, was built on the backs of executives and  
15 employees of what is now Cliffs, going all the way  
16 back to the vital leadership of Bill Leverty [ph] --  
17 Bill Verity -- during our founding. That -- that  
18 legacy wasn't just built on the individuals inside the  
19 mill and boardrooms; it was sustained by their  
20 spouses, their children, and generations of families  
21 who poured their time, talent, and treasure into our  
22 city.

23 From my perspective, a strong, modern  
24 industrial core is essential to keeping that legacy in  
25 this community alive. When evaluating this

1 application, I ask you to consider three vital areas:  
2 first, a history of giving. Cleveland-Cliffs has a  
3 multi-generational legacy of philanthropic -- of  
4 philanthropy -- philanthropy woven into the very  
5 fabric of Middletown.

6 Second: deep engagement. Their  
7 commitment goes far beyond corporate dollars.  
8 Cleveland-Cliffs' leadership and workforce have served  
9 on our boards. They volunteer on our -- for our  
10 nonprofits and drive civic life.

11 Third: true community impact.  
12 Economically, they support over 2,000 direct jobs; but  
13 they also support over 8,000 indirect jobs -- meaning,  
14 local small businesses, contractors, and suppliers  
15 whose livelihoods depend on the mill. When workers  
16 are in good-paying, family-sustaining wages, it lifts  
17 up every aspect of our human environment. It drives  
18 customers through the doors of local small businesses;  
19 keeps our schools strong; ensures families have access  
20 to quality healthcare; and provides a healthy local  
21 housing market.

22 THE CHAIR: One minute.

23 MR. FAULKNER: You cannot separate the  
24 economic health of our people from the physical  
25 environment they live in. Just as our foundation



1 works directly to invest in the people in Middletown,  
2 Cleveland-Cliffs is doing the exact same thing by  
3 heavily investing in the future of our own -- of their  
4 own business; and they are doing it in an  
5 environmentally sound, forward-thinking way.

6 This project is a powerful reminder  
7 that their success is directly tied to our success.  
8 When they win by modernizing this facility, our entire  
9 community wins through a cleaner environment, better  
10 jobs, and a more secure future. Approving the air  
11 permit is the key catalyst that unlocks a massive  
12 investment into our city. It will provide trade jobs  
13 for our local workforce; dramatically modernize the  
14 facility; reduce local emissions; and secure the long-  
15 term future of those 2,000-plus permanent jobs that  
16 serve as the anchor in our community.

17 On behalf of the Community Foundation,  
18 I strongly urge the Ohio EPA to approve this permit.  
19 Thank you for your time.

20 THE CHAIR: Thank you. Shawn Coffey?  
21 And then, next is Mike Alderton.

22 MR. ALDERTON: I'll pass.

23 MR. COFFEY: Good evening. My name is  
24 Shawn Coffey: S-H-A-W-N, C-O-F-F-E-Y. I'm a 25-year  
25 employee of Cleveland-Cliffs. I'm here on behalf of

1 the members of the International Association of  
2 Machinists, IAM Local 1943, that work at Middletown  
3 Works -- and their families -- to express our strong  
4 support for the permit to install.

5 IAM Local Lodge 1943 is one of the  
6 largest local unions in the state of Ohio and  
7 represents approximately 1900 employees at Cleveland-  
8 Cliffs Middletown Works. We are proud that our  
9 members produce the highest quality steels that are  
10 critical to the advanced automotive-grade steel  
11 products that Middletown Works makes.

12 Our employees are also active members  
13 of their communities and contribute towards making  
14 Butler County a vibrant region. The IAM Local 1943  
15 has developed a strong partnership with Cleveland-  
16 Cliffs since the company's acquisition of Middletown  
17 Works in 2020. Cleveland-Cliffs quickly demonstrated  
18 the value it places on the workforce by opening a  
19 labor agreement prior to its expiration to ensure  
20 competitive wages for Middletown Works employees.

21 We have also seen Cleveland-Cliffs  
22 invest in the community by supporting area  
23 organizations, engaging with stakeholders, and a  
24 placed focus on community outreach and volunteerism.  
25 We strongly support the proposed investment by

1 Cleveland-Cliffs to rebuild the blast furnace at  
2 Middletown Works and add a cogeneration facility to  
3 re-use steel mill gases, improve energy efficiency,  
4 and reduce emissions.

5 The project will benefit our members by  
6 further modernizing the blast furnace at Middletown  
7 Works, enhancing the competitiveness of the steel  
8 mill, and securing advanced iron-making for decades to  
9 come. In short, this project is an investment that  
10 will help maintain good-paying union jobs for the  
11 skilled workforce at Middletown Works.

12 The members of IAM Local Lodge 1943  
13 believe this project to be positive for Middletown  
14 from a jobs, economic, environmental, and community  
15 perspective. We therefore ask you to issue the  
16 permit. Thank you for your consideration to our  
17 perspective.

18 THE CHAIR: Thank you.

19 Donna Ballinger?

20 MS. BALLINGER: Hello, my name is Donna  
21 Ballinger: D-O-N-N-A, B-A-L-L-I-N-G-E-R. I lived in  
22 Middletown near the steel mill all my life. On a  
23 daily basis, I experience odors, noise -- my house  
24 shakes -- fallout all over my property. Pollution  
25 from Cliffs' and SunCo harm my health and my family's.

1 Hundreds of complaints have been made to Ohio EPA over  
2 decades about the pollution. Ohio EPA has done  
3 nothing to address the chronic violations of the Ohio  
4 Air Emissions Rule.

5 Now, you propose to give Cliffs a  
6 permit for a cogen that will increase pollution levels  
7 above what we already experience. The cogen plant  
8 will reduce Cliffs' energy use, saving them money,  
9 while they continue to harm family and my neighbors'  
10 health, and even more pollution. Ohio EPA must to  
11 enforce the law and stop the public nuisance.

12 Do not support Cliffs' efforts to  
13 extend the life of the blast furnace. Instead, urge  
14 Cliffs to revive their own plan to modernize the  
15 facility with DRI technology. Cliffs can do a better  
16 job. It is inexcusable to allow Cliffs to dump their  
17 waste on our property and enter to our lungs. This  
18 permit continues to allow more pollution, and it means  
19 the community will suffer the decades because of it.

20 Please recognize the advised impacts of  
21 Cliffs' pollution, and press Cliffs to drop their  
22 plans to revive -- to rely on the blast furnace, and  
23 instead move ahead with better, cleaner technology for  
24 our future, our family's health, and local economy.  
25 However, I support good-paying jobs, I support strong

1 steel industries, and I believe Middletown deserves  
2 both good jobs and clean air.

3 I respectfully ask that Ohio EPA and  
4 our local leaders to reject this permit and encourage  
5 Cliffs to revive the DRI project that could create  
6 jobs, reduce pollution, and secure the long-term  
7 future of Middletown Works. Thank you.

8 THE CHAIR: Thank you.

9 Larry Falkin?

10 And then, Marilyn Wall is next.

11 MR. FALKIN: Larry Falkin: L-A-R-R-Y,  
12 F-A-L-K-I-N. I'm here to oppose issuance of this  
13 permit. I'm opposing it because the blast furnace  
14 process for making steel is a dirty way of making  
15 steel; and to say that this new upgrade will be  
16 cleaner is still setting the bar awfully low. The DRI  
17 proposal that was here a couple of years ago, we could  
18 have enthusiastically supported that was embracing the  
19 future.

20 I think a lot of the people in this  
21 room are allowing wishful thinking to cloud their  
22 vision, because if they say that coal-based production  
23 is the future, they're ignoring the fact that coal is  
24 going away very quickly in this country. In the  
25 energy generation sector, our Ohio grid has dropped

1 from 86 percent coal to about 40 percent coal just  
2 over the last 10, 15 years.

3 In just the last year, despite every  
4 possible string being pulled for coal, coal generation  
5 has dropped another 11 percent in the last year.

6 Coal, as an industry, is "dead man walking." And so,  
7 if we think this is a prescription for decades into  
8 the future, as coal loses economy to scale, it loses  
9 the ability to match even the elevated prices that  
10 it's at now; and we lose the ability to be competitive  
11 against other industries that are adopting the true  
12 clean technologies and moving beyond the need to  
13 purchase fossil fuels.

14 So, we may say that this blast furnace  
15 is capable of functioning for another 30 years, but  
16 will it be economical for another 30 years when nobody  
17 else is using coal?

18 THE CHAIR: One minute.

19 MR. FALKIN: I don't think it's going  
20 to be there. So, I would encourage people in this  
21 room to encourage Cleveland-Cliffs to go back to the  
22 proposal they had that was truly embracing the future,  
23 and not try to pretend that 50-year-old technology is  
24 our future.

25 THE CHAIR: Marilyn Wall?

1 And then, Charles Perkins.

2 MS. WALL: My name is Marilyn Wall: M-  
3 A-R-I-L-Y-N, W-A-L-L.

4 Two years ago, Cliffs lauded their  
5 strong leadership in steel decarbonization, and stated  
6 that investing in DRI technology confirmed that Cliffs  
7 was a benchmark for iron and steel-making technology  
8 in the world. They said they'd be more efficient and  
9 increase good-paying jobs.

10 It's very disappointing that Cleveland-  
11 Cliffs is going backwards, proposing decades of more  
12 pollution, using the ancient health -- health-harming  
13 blast furnace. It's very concerning that the permit  
14 application itself shows, clearly, that the -- the  
15 project will increase pollution; but it also tries to  
16 avoid pollution controls by claiming credit for  
17 supposed emission reductions, including the coke oven  
18 battery that shuttered in 2021.

19 The fact is, if this permit is  
20 approved, pollution in Middletown will be higher than  
21 it is today. Cleveland-Cliffs needs to do more than  
22 just address material handling at the front-end. Slag  
23 hauling and waste disposal processes also cause excess  
24 pollution. The Cleveland-Cliffs application seeks to  
25 avoid installing additional pollution controls by

1 claiming credit for supposed reductions that the --  
2 that plant -- that the plant could have accommodated  
3 in the summer of 2014.

4 However, this reduction does not comply  
5 with Ohio Air Rules, which require Cleveland-Cliffs to  
6 use ignition information that is no more than ten  
7 years old, and from the same time period used in other  
8 parts of the application without -- those could  
9 have -- could have accommodated reductions. The  
10 application shows that the permit -- proposed project  
11 presents -- represents a major modification at the  
12 Middletown facility that must be subjected to best  
13 available pollution controls.

14 Ohio EPA must reject this permit and  
15 require Cliffs to submit an application that complies  
16 with Ohio law and the Clean Air Act. Thank you.

17 THE CHAIR: Charles Perkins?

18 And then, T.C. Rogers.

19 MR. PERKINS: How you all doing? My  
20 name is Charles Perkins: C-H-A-R-L-E-S, P-E-R-K-I-N-  
21 S. I live around the plant -- I've lived there for  
22 several years -- and I don't know much about what  
23 they're wanting to do. I mean, if -- if it reduces  
24 what they're doing, that's fine. But I asked the  
25 question a while ago, and nobody seemed to be able to



1 tell me.

2 Nobody's studied other plants that has  
3 done this. And that -- to me, that would be the first  
4 thing I do if I -- if I was sitting where you guys  
5 are. But I do know -- by the way, I still get metal  
6 flakes coming down on my property. I have it cleaned  
7 once a year. Cleveland-Cliffs comes in, cleans it  
8 once a year. The next week is pretty much the same  
9 way.

10 I get my cars washed -- I get five  
11 coupons a month to get my cars washed because of the  
12 pollution. You know, they're -- they provide that.  
13 I -- when my grandkids come over, play in the yard, my  
14 wife has to get them, wash them all off because of the  
15 soot and stuff all -- all over them, so when my -- our  
16 daughter pick -- comes and picks them up, she don't  
17 get them all over her car.

18 And that's what kind of -- you know,  
19 when you live that close -- I'm sure a lot of these  
20 people here don't live around the plant. You know,  
21 they said they live in Middletown, but probably in the  
22 classic areas. To me, that plant -- I've -- I've been  
23 in Middletown since about 1971 -- and that plant, you  
24 know, used to be Armco/AK Steel. Now, it's Cleveland-  
25 Cliffs.

1                   It makes the steel the same way as they  
2 did back in the -- in -- in the day when I first came  
3 here. And the way they talk, that there's a "better  
4 way of doing it," and the way that one guy said they  
5 already got federal grants to do it -- then why not  
6 make them do it if the -- if the federal government  
7 already paid them to do it?

8                   THE CHAIR: One minute.

9                   MR. PERKINS: Seriously. I mean, you  
10 know -- and as far as I'm concerned, you look at all  
11 the neighborhoods around Middletown -- you look at  
12 Trenton, look at Monroe, look at Franklin -- they're  
13 all growing. Middletown is the same -- pretty much  
14 the same way as when I -- I moved here in the '70s,  
15 because it can't grow because of that cancer right in  
16 the middle of the city; and people don't realize that.

17                   I mean, most of these people don't even  
18 live around there, you know? They don't. You know,  
19 you got to drive to Armco, or AK Steel, or Cliffs, you  
20 move over to West Middletown. You move to Monroe, or  
21 you move to Liberty Township. You aren't going to  
22 stay around Middletown, because you don't want none of  
23 that crap.

24                   And that's the way I feel about it.  
25 You know, if it makes it better, it's okay. That's

1 just like the slag.

2 THE CHAIR: That's your time, sir.

3 MR. PERKINS: Is it?

4 THE CHAIR: Yep.

5 MR. PERKINS: Okay. Thank you.

6 THE CHAIR: Thank you.

7 MR. PERKINS: You all have a good  
8 evening.

9 THE CHAIR: T.C. Rogers?

10 And then, David Spivey.

11 MR. ROGERS: Thanks for having me. A  
12 lot of very good detailed presentations. I'm T.C.  
13 Rogers, the president of the Butler County  
14 Commissioners.

15 And so, every project that comes here,  
16 I'm concerned about. And I'm also a builder -- ex-  
17 builder of -- of 45 years, so I know that you need  
18 a -- permit which has requirements. So, I met with  
19 the CEO of Cleveland-Cliffs about a -- a month ago.  
20 And a lot of the questions asked here, I asked the --  
21 the same questions; and I'm confident of the -- of the  
22 process that they have put -- put together.

23 And I have -- my other  
24 commissioners -- we have a -- a resolution which  
25 all -- all of us signed, which we emailed to you --

1 but I've got the original here -- here -- that I'll  
2 give it to you. So, just want -- want to say that  
3 with a -- with a project like -- like this, where  
4 else -- or what else -- can you do to -- that boost  
5 the jobs and wages of a -- a local economy?

6 And where else can you continue the  
7 pride of a steel-making legacy for the next  
8 generation, and also do this by accomplishing a  
9 technology breakthrough in an environmentally  
10 sustainable way? When Middletown's future is bright,  
11 we all can breathe easier. Thank you.

12 THE CHAIR: David Spivey? Spivey?

13 MR. SPIVEY: I'm coming. I'm fat.

14 THE CHAIR: And then, Mike Oles, you're  
15 next. Thank you.

16 MR. SPIVEY: My name's David Spivey:  
17 D-A-V-I-D, S-P-I-V-E-Y. And I am a second-generation  
18 laborer out of Laborers' Local 534 here in Middletown.  
19 I have worked here at Cleveland-Cliffs for 27 years.  
20 My two sons are third-generation -- third-generation  
21 laborers from Local 534 and also work at Cleveland-  
22 Cliffs.

23 This plant has allowed me to provide  
24 for my family, and now allows my sons to provide for  
25 their families. The upgrades that are going to be

1 done will allow my grandkids to take care of their  
2 families, too. Without these upgrades, we are  
3 jeopardizing the future of this plant in the entire  
4 City of Middletown, and all surrounding small  
5 businesses, and mom-and-pop shops.

6           These businesses rely on customers who  
7 work and make their living at that plant. We need to  
8 do what we can as a community -- and as a state -- to  
9 support Cleveland-Cliffs and protect our local  
10 economy. I have traveled around this country working  
11 at steel mills and, unfortunately, a lot of them no  
12 longer exist. The communities that used to depend on  
13 them are poverty-stricken and shadows of their former  
14 selves.

15           I currently live in New Miami, and that  
16 was a thriving area back when Armco -- with that  
17 Hamilton Plant -- was open. Once they closed it, it  
18 has become poverty-stricken and poor, lot of run-down  
19 houses. I would really hate to see that happen in  
20 this area. This permit will make that plant more  
21 environmentally friendly and will only make the entire  
22 operation greener.

23           Cleveland-Cliffs has done a wonderful  
24 job taking care of the environment and making sure  
25 everything they do is good for the surrounding areas.

1 I have seen this company take the coke plant out of  
2 service, and completely clean it up and remove all the  
3 pollution and prevent all the lingering eye sores for  
4 the future.

5 Cleveland-Cliffs is a responsible  
6 company that is invested in our community. I strongly  
7 urge the Ohio EPA to approve the permit in question,  
8 and allow our trained Ohio Union workers get to work.

9 THE CHAIR: Mike Oles?

10 MR. OLES: Good evening. My name is  
11 Mike Oles. I am the Midwest director for Mighty  
12 Earth. We are a global environmental organization. I  
13 spent my career as an organizer working to save union  
14 jobs across the Midwest in my hometown of  
15 Indianapolis -- but also in Lordstown, Ohio -- where  
16 3,000 jobs were lost over the last half-decade because  
17 of inaction by the government -- and inaction by,  
18 really, the whole economy.

19 And when I hear the comments tonight,  
20 this project, if it goes forward, is really an anti-  
21 union project, because this project, if it goes  
22 forward and -- and Cleveland-Cliffs backs away from  
23 its DRI commitments, they're building massive top-  
24 level DRI-ready facilities in Louisiana and Arkansas  
25 that are non-union, that are low-wage, that will wipe

1 out and destroy the -- the northern class of -- of  
2 steel-making in the United States -- in Gary, Indiana;  
3 and in Middletown, Ohio; and in the Mountain Valley of  
4 Pennsylvania.

5 So, you know, there's a lot of risk  
6 here. And so, I -- I feel like, you know, a lot of  
7 the comments I heard tonight about jobs and about the  
8 economy -- it's an illusion. We have a few years  
9 before these -- these top -- these top-level steel --  
10 steel mills come online in Louisiana and Arkansas; and  
11 it's going to be hard for Cleveland-Cliffs to compete.  
12 So, I just want to address that, because I -- I feel  
13 there's a lot of nonsense in the room tonight when it  
14 comes to the future of steel-making.

15 But what -- what's happened, though,  
16 is -- is, you know, I went to college -- up the road,  
17 there's a woman who I went to college with. At 19  
18 years old, she was diagnosed with cancer; we're now  
19 approaching 50. She's had to deal with that cancer  
20 her whole life. Thank God for modern medicine, but  
21 she grew up right here in -- in Middletown and has  
22 fought cancer her whole life. And you can't prove  
23 anything; right? But you just have to imagine how  
24 dangerous this plant is, as-is.

25 THE CHAIR: One minute.

1 MR. OLES: The -- you know, there's --  
2 there's -- you know, we've talked about clean air.  
3 Middletown has zero murders a year, mostly. There's  
4 sixty -- up to 67 deaths attributed because of the  
5 pollution from Middletown Works.

6 So, you know, we had a chance to get  
7 that number down to zero -- our pollution down to  
8 zero -- with a DRI project; and now that's gone. And  
9 somebody mentioned that, you know, it's the first  
10 blast furnace we've re-aligned since the 1980s; and  
11 there's a reason why, you know? The technology has  
12 moved on. This is all looking backwards.

13 But I just want to just say one last  
14 thing, is that if this project does move forward, it  
15 must comply with air permitting rules. Cleveland-  
16 Cliffs' application contains fatal flaws, which Ohio  
17 EPA repeats, by using time periods not allowed under  
18 Ohio rules of the Clean Air Act.

19 And so, there'll be more discussed  
20 about this; but we hope that the Ohio EPA does its due  
21 diligence and that communities across the Midwest  
22 unite together, fight for good union jobs --

23 THE CHAIR: Time.

24 MR. OLES: -- a good future, and we  
25 fight together to clean our air and -- and create good



1 jobs. Thank you.

2 THE CHAIR: Okay. That was my last  
3 blue card. So, if there's anyone else that would like  
4 to speak, please come up, say and spell first and last  
5 name, and give testimony. One more?

6 MR. ANDERSON: No, he's not speaking.

7 THE CHAIR: He's not speaking? So  
8 sorry.

9 Okay. All right. If there are no  
10 further requests to present testimony, we will  
11 conclude this hearing.

12 As a reminder, we will accept written  
13 comments on this draft permit through July 18th. You  
14 can mail all them in at the address shown on the slide  
15 or submit them electronically.

16 Thank you for your cooperation and  
17 participation in Ohio EPA's decision-making process.  
18 The time is 7:29, and this hearing is concluded.  
19 Thank you.

20 (Whereupon, at 7:29 p.m., the  
21 proceeding was concluded.)  
22  
23  
24  
25

CERTIFICATE

I, ASIA MAYS, the officer before whom the foregoing proceedings were taken, do hereby certify that any witness(es) in the foregoing proceedings, prior to testifying, were duly sworn; that the proceedings were recorded by me and thereafter reduced to typewriting by a qualified transcriptionist; that said digital audio recording of said proceedings are a true and accurate record to the best of my knowledge, skills, and ability; that I am neither counsel for, related to, nor employed by any of the parties to the action in which this was taken; and, further, that I am not a relative or employee of any counsel or attorney employed by the parties hereto, nor financially or otherwise interested in the outcome of this action.

*Asia Mays*

ASIA MAYS

Notary Public in and for the  
State of Ohio

CERTIFICATE OF TRANSCRIBER

I, SHILOH NEVE, do hereby certify that this transcript was prepared from the digital audio recording of the foregoing proceeding, that said transcript is a true and accurate record of the proceedings to the best of my knowledge, skills, and ability; that I am neither counsel for, related to, nor employed by any of the parties to the action in which this was taken; and, further, that I am not a relative or employee of any counsel or attorney employed by the parties hereto, nor financially or otherwise interested in the outcome of this action.



SHILOH NEVE

| &                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 2                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | 33838 49:17                                            | 86 37:1                              |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|
| & 2:11 3:6<br>23:21                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 2 30:11<br>2,000 31:12                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            | 37 11:6                                                | 9                                    |
| 1                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | 32:15                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | 4                                                      | 9 1:16                               |
| 1 1:20<br>1,200 10:15<br>1,500 8:3<br>1,900 8:1 16:2<br>10 37:2<br>105 23:23<br>11 37:5<br>125 16:19<br>126 17:25<br>14 7:9<br>15 37:2<br>150 13:14<br>19:15<br>1500 13:17<br>16,000 13:11<br>170 10:15<br>18 2:21 13:3,10<br>13:11 14:7<br>18th 6:2,7<br>48:13 | 2,300 8:1 16:1<br>27:2<br>2,500 10:14<br>200 8:12 27:5<br>2001 19:16,24<br>2002 19:20<br>2005 20:1<br>2010 19:21<br>2014 39:3<br>2017 19:20<br>2020 20:13<br>33:17<br>2021 11:25<br>38:18<br>2026 1:16<br>20s 21:21<br>21,000 11:7<br>25 19:17 32:24<br>27 43:19<br>290 3:3 19:12 | 40 21:24 37:1<br>44 11:6<br>45 42:17<br>45042 1:21     | a                                    |
| 19 46:17<br>1900 33:7<br>1921 23:22<br>1943 2:19 16:3<br>27:15 33:2,5<br>33:14 34:12<br>1971 40:23<br>1980s 28:9<br>47:10                                                                                                                                       | 3 1:7 5:8 10:3<br>21:11,24 24:23<br>3,000 45:16<br>30 12:7 22:7<br>37:15,16<br>30s 21:22<br>32597 50:14                                                                                                                                                                           | 5                                                      | ability 37:9,10<br>49:10 50:7        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 50 10:17 14:1<br>18:16 37:23<br>46:19                  | able 16:14<br>22:17 39:25            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 500 10:11<br>50th 30:8                                 | above 5:25<br>35:7                   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 534 2:23,25<br>17:15 27:19<br>43:18,21                 | accept 6:1<br>48:12                  |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 6                                                      | access 31:19                         |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 60 30:10<br>67 11:6 47:4<br>6:35 1:17                  | accommodated<br>39:2,9               |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 7                                                      | accomplishing<br>43:8                |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 70 28:11,11<br>70s 41:14<br>7:29 48:18,20<br>7th 21:17 | accordance<br>6:23                   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 8                                                      | accounting<br>12:1                   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 8,000 8:13 16:3<br>31:13                               | accuracy 6:14                        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 800 19:13 20:7<br>28:14                                | accurate 49:9<br>50:5                |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   | 8283599 1:23                                           | acquisition<br>33:16                 |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                        | act 39:16 47:18                      |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                        | action 6:5<br>49:12,16 50:8<br>50:12 |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                        | actions 5:19<br>6:20                 |

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>active</b> 33:12<br><b>activities</b> 5:18<br><b>actually</b> 28:5<br><b>add</b> 34:2<br><b>added</b> 20:2<br><b>addition</b> 18:15<br><b>additional</b><br>13:24 38:25<br><b>address</b> 5:24<br>35:3 38:22<br>46:12 48:14<br><b>admissions</b><br>11:3<br><b>adopting</b> 37:11<br><b>adrion</b> 3:6<br>23:21<br><b>advanced</b> 7:12<br>8:7 13:5,22<br>22:10 25:1<br>30:4 33:10<br>34:8<br><b>advised</b> 35:20<br><b>aerospace</b> 2:18<br><b>affects</b> 27:2<br><b>agencies</b> 29:11<br><b>agency</b> 1:1 2:4<br>2:12 3:7 5:13<br>5:18 14:6<br>23:22<br><b>agency's</b> 6:19<br><b>agent</b> 3:2 19:11<br><b>aging</b> 10:24<br><b>ago</b> 36:17 38:4<br>39:25 42:19 | <b>agreement</b><br>33:19<br><b>ahead</b> 35:23<br><b>air</b> 2:5,12 5:12<br>14:7 23:9 30:3<br>32:10 35:4<br>36:2 39:5,16<br>47:2,15,18,25<br><b>ak</b> 20:17 24:2<br>40:24 41:19<br><b>alderton</b> 3:13<br>32:21,22<br><b>aligned</b> 47:10<br><b>alive</b> 30:25<br><b>allow</b> 18:15<br>25:4 35:16,18<br>44:1 45:8<br><b>allowed</b> 43:23<br>47:17<br><b>allowing</b> 30:10<br>36:21<br><b>allows</b> 43:24<br><b>america</b> 21:20<br><b>american</b> 9:23<br>18:9 19:1<br>25:23<br><b>amount</b> 25:19<br>25:19<br><b>analysis</b> 11:3<br><b>anchor</b> 32:16<br><b>ancient</b> 38:12<br><b>anderson</b> 2:20<br>9:18 12:24<br>13:1,1 14:17 | 14:20 48:6<br><b>anniversary</b><br>30:9<br><b>announce</b> 5:16<br><b>announced</b><br>10:10<br><b>annually</b> 8:12<br><b>anti</b> 45:20<br><b>apologizing</b><br>29:12<br><b>appalachian</b><br>26:20<br><b>appealable</b><br>6:20<br><b>appeals</b> 6:21<br><b>applicability</b><br>5:14<br><b>application</b><br>5:23 11:14<br>21:18 31:1<br>38:14,24 39:8<br>39:10,15 47:16<br><b>applications</b><br>5:13<br><b>appreciate</b> 7:10<br>15:2 23:18<br><b>apprenticeship</b><br>13:20<br><b>approaching</b><br>46:19<br><b>approval</b> 13:4<br>17:19<br><b>approve</b> 18:25<br>27:11 32:18 | 45:7<br><b>approved</b><br>13:16 29:13,13<br>38:20<br><b>approving</b><br>32:10<br><b>approximately</b><br>8:1,3 10:14<br>13:14 19:13<br>33:7<br><b>area</b> 33:22<br>44:16,20<br><b>areas</b> 23:8 31:1<br>40:22 44:25<br><b>argues</b> 11:16<br>11:23<br><b>arkansas</b> 45:24<br>46:10<br><b>armco</b> 21:21,23<br>24:2 40:24<br>41:19 44:16<br><b>ashland</b> 19:21<br><b>asia</b> 1:22 49:2<br>49:18<br><b>asked</b> 39:24<br>42:20,20<br><b>asking</b> 10:23<br><b>aspect</b> 22:12<br>31:17<br><b>assets</b> 30:10<br><b>assistant</b> 2:5<br><b>association</b><br>2:18 33:1 |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>asthma</b> 11:8,12<br><b>attend</b> 5:22<br><b>attorney</b> 49:14<br>50:10<br><b>attributed</b> 47:4<br><b>audio</b> 49:8 50:3<br><b>authority</b> 2:10<br>7:8<br><b>automotive</b><br>18:5 33:10<br><b>available</b> 6:18<br>10:19 39:13<br><b>avoid</b> 38:16,25<br><b>awfully</b> 36:16                       | <b>based</b> 10:24<br>12:3 36:22<br><b>basis</b> 19:15<br>34:23<br><b>battery</b> 11:25<br>38:18<br><b>beautiful</b> 22:20<br><b>began</b> 21:21,23<br><b>behalf</b> 13:2<br>17:3,14 26:24<br>26:24 32:17,25<br><b>believe</b> 7:23 9:9<br>24:18 34:13<br>36:1<br><b>benchmark</b><br>38:7<br><b>benefit</b> 8:14<br>17:20 34:5<br><b>benefits</b> 13:19<br>15:10<br><b>best</b> 39:12 49:9<br>50:6<br><b>better</b> 28:25<br>32:9 35:15,23<br>41:3,25<br><b>betterment</b><br>19:1<br><b>beyond</b> 8:10<br>9:5 12:11<br>15:11 24:8<br>31:7 37:12<br><b>big</b> 20:20<br><b>bill</b> 30:16,17 | <b>bills</b> 28:14<br><b>bit</b> 22:12<br><b>blast</b> 1:7 5:8<br>10:3,12,24<br>18:14 19:19<br>21:11,24,25<br>24:23 28:9,10<br>34:1,6 35:13<br>35:22 36:13<br>37:14 38:13<br>47:10<br><b>blue</b> 48:3<br><b>board</b> 3:4 6:22<br>30:6<br><b>boardrooms</b><br>30:19<br><b>boards</b> 24:14<br>31:9<br><b>boost</b> 43:4<br><b>boundaries</b><br>8:11<br><b>braces</b> 27:8<br><b>breakthrough</b><br>43:9<br><b>breathe</b> 43:11<br><b>brian</b> 2:22<br>14:22 17:10,12<br><b>bridges</b> 13:8<br><b>bright</b> 43:10<br><b>broader</b> 17:20<br><b>brother</b> 18:12<br><b>build</b> 16:24<br>28:2 | <b>builder</b> 42:16<br>42:17<br><b>builders</b> 8:24<br><b>building</b> 1:19<br>27:24 45:23<br><b>built</b> 13:9 29:9<br>30:14,18<br><b>bulldozers</b> 13:7<br><b>business</b> 3:2<br>15:7,21 19:11<br>23:23 32:4<br><b>businesses</b> 8:17<br>9:1 17:1 24:10<br>24:16 27:6<br>28:1 31:14,18<br>44:5,6<br><b>butler</b> 2:9 3:4<br>7:7,10,16 8:22<br>17:16 27:24<br>33:14 42:13 |
| <b>b</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | <b>c</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |
| <b>b</b> 4:1 17:12,13<br>23:18 29:25<br>34:21<br><b>back</b> 19:16<br>27:19 30:11,16<br>37:21 41:2<br>44:16<br><b>backbone</b> 24:2<br><b>backs</b> 30:14<br>45:22<br><b>backwards</b><br>38:11 47:12<br><b>baghouse</b> 20:2<br><b>ballinger</b> 3:14<br>34:19,20,21<br><b>bar</b> 36:16<br><b>base</b> 18:6 27:12 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        | <b>c</b> 2:1 3:1 5:1<br>9:21 14:24,24<br>32:24 39:20<br><b>calculates</b> 5:13<br><b>calculations</b><br>12:1<br><b>call</b> 6:25<br><b>called</b> 6:21<br><b>cancer</b> 41:15<br>46:18,19,22<br><b>capable</b> 37:15                                                                                                                                                            |

|                         |                        |                        |                       |
|-------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|-----------------------|
| <b>capacity</b> 16:24   | 19:3,6 20:22           | 29:10 30:22            | 33:15,17,21           |
| <b>capture</b> 28:10    | 21:2,6 22:24           | 32:12 41:16            | 34:1 37:21            |
| <b>captures</b> 28:15   | 23:14 25:21            | 44:4                   | 38:10,21,24           |
| <b>capturing</b>        | 26:14 28:19            | <b>city's</b> 27:10    | 39:5 40:7,24          |
| 25:16                   | 29:16,19,22            | <b>civic</b> 31:10     | 42:19 43:19,21        |
| <b>car</b> 40:17        | 31:22 32:20            | <b>claiming</b> 38:16  | 44:9,23 45:5          |
| <b>carbon</b> 18:21     | 34:18 36:8             | 39:1                   | 45:22 46:11           |
| <b>card</b> 48:3        | 37:18,25 39:17         | <b>clark</b> 2:13 9:17 | 47:15                 |
| <b>care</b> 44:1,24     | 41:8 42:2,4,6,9        | 9:20,20 11:19          | <b>cliffs</b> 1:5 5:7 |
| <b>career</b> 7:14 9:7  | 43:12,14 45:9          | 11:21 12:22            | 7:12 8:10,20          |
| 19:17 45:13             | 46:25 47:23            | <b>class</b> 46:1      | 10:2,9,21             |
| <b>careers</b> 18:9     | 48:2,7                 | <b>classic</b> 40:22   | 12:18 14:8            |
| <b>carry</b> 19:15      | <b>chaired</b> 26:22   | <b>clean</b> 10:18     | 15:25 16:21           |
| <b>cars</b> 40:10,11    | <b>chamber</b> 2:7     | 36:2 37:12             | 17:18 18:3,20         |
| <b>case</b> 1:12        | 15:1 16:12             | 39:16 45:2             | 19:14 20:11           |
| <b>cases</b> 6:22 11:8  | 17:3                   | 47:2,18,25             | 21:9,18 22:6          |
| <b>cash</b> 15:19       | <b>chance</b> 47:6     | <b>cleaned</b> 40:6    | 22:13,21 23:6         |
| <b>catalyst</b> 32:11   | <b>change</b> 23:24    | <b>cleaner</b> 10:25   | 24:3,14,15            |
| <b>cause</b> 38:23      | <b>changes</b> 19:20   | 12:4 22:1              | 26:11,21 30:3         |
| <b>celebrating</b>      | 19:20                  | 23:11 32:9             | 30:15 31:2,8          |
| 30:8                    | <b>charities</b> 24:13 | 35:23 36:16            | 32:2,25 33:8          |
| <b>century</b> 30:9     | <b>charles</b> 3:17    | <b>cleans</b> 40:7     | 33:16,17,21           |
| <b>ceo</b> 2:7,9 7:7    | 38:1 39:17,20          | <b>clearly</b> 38:14   | 34:1,25 35:5,8        |
| 15:1 42:19              | <b>chief</b> 2:5 5:3   | <b>cleveland</b> 1:5   | 35:12,14,15,16        |
| <b>certificate</b> 49:1 | <b>children</b> 11:11  | 5:7 7:11 8:10          | 35:21,21 36:5         |
| 50:1                    | 22:19 30:20            | 8:20 10:2,9,21         | 37:21 38:4,6          |
| <b>certify</b> 49:3     | <b>china</b> 29:4      | 12:17 14:8             | 38:11,21,24           |
| 50:2                    | <b>chronic</b> 35:3    | 15:25 17:18            | 39:5,15 40:7          |
| <b>chain</b> 8:14       | <b>circulates</b> 9:4  | 18:3,20 19:14          | 40:25 41:19           |
| <b>chair</b> 1:18 5:2   | <b>circumstances</b>   | 21:9,18 22:6           | 42:19 43:19,22        |
| 9:2,16 11:18            | 6:7                    | 22:13,21 23:6          | 44:9,23 45:5          |
| 11:20 12:21,23          | <b>city</b> 7:9 21:15  | 24:3 26:11,21          | 45:22 46:11           |
| 14:11,15,18,21          | 21:16 22:14            | 30:3 31:2,8            | 47:16                 |
| 16:16 17:9              | 24:5 27:10             | 32:2,25 33:7           |                       |

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>close</b> 40:19<br><b>closed</b> 44:17<br><b>cloud</b> 36:21<br><b>coal</b> 10:24 12:3<br>36:22,23 37:1<br>37:1,4,4,6,8,17<br><b>cobra</b> 11:4<br><b>coffey</b> 2:17<br>27:14 29:23<br>32:20,23,24<br><b>cogen</b> 35:6,7<br><b>cogeneration</b><br>1:10 5:9 18:15<br>24:23 25:18<br>27:23 28:9<br>34:2<br><b>coke</b> 11:24<br>38:17 45:1<br><b>college</b> 22:20<br>46:16,17<br><b>come</b> 7:4,21<br>9:14 18:23<br>23:8 25:8 26:9<br>34:9 40:13<br>46:10 48:4<br><b>comes</b> 40:7,16<br>42:15 46:14<br><b>coming</b> 12:6<br>40:6 43:13<br><b>comment</b> 5:16<br>6:1,3<br><b>comments</b> 1:4<br>5:6,23,23 6:2,2<br>6:17 45:19 | 46:7 48:13<br><b>commerce</b> 2:7<br>15:1<br><b>commission</b><br>6:21<br><b>commissioners</b><br>3:5 42:14,24<br><b>commitment</b><br>23:7 31:7<br><b>commitments</b><br>45:23<br><b>committed</b><br>22:22<br><b>committee</b><br>26:23<br><b>committing</b><br>23:10<br><b>communicati...</b><br>5:3<br><b>communities</b><br>8:22 9:8 33:13<br>44:12 47:21<br><b>community</b><br>2:16 8:8 15:8<br>16:6,19,21<br>17:21,25 19:2<br>20:6 22:15,20<br>24:2,8 26:2<br>29:5 30:1,6,12<br>30:25 31:11<br>32:9,16,17<br>33:22,24 34:14<br>35:19 44:8<br>45:6 | <b>companies</b> 8:16<br><b>company</b> 8:11<br>10:4,13,23<br>11:1,1,16,23<br>26:21 29:9<br>45:1,6<br><b>company's</b><br>33:16<br><b>compete</b> 9:8<br>46:11<br><b>competing</b><br>25:14<br><b>competition</b><br>12:5<br><b>competitive</b><br>7:20 10:25<br>12:7 15:10<br>16:14 18:18<br>25:8 33:20<br>37:10<br><b>competitiven...</b><br>9:24 15:20<br>16:10 17:7<br>34:7<br><b>complaints</b><br>35:1<br><b>complete</b> 20:24<br><b>completely</b><br>45:2<br><b>compliance</b><br>2:11 5:15<br>15:15<br><b>complies</b> 39:15 | <b>comply</b> 39:4<br>47:15<br><b>concerned</b><br>41:10 42:16<br><b>concerning</b><br>5:23 11:13<br>38:13<br><b>conclude</b> 48:11<br><b>concluded</b><br>48:18,21<br><b>confident</b> 42:21<br><b>confirmed</b> 38:6<br><b>consider</b> 7:23<br>31:1<br><b>consideration</b><br>18:25 19:5<br>20:25 34:16<br><b>considered</b> 6:4<br>6:7<br><b>constant</b> 23:25<br><b>constrained</b><br>15:20<br><b>constructed</b><br>5:12<br><b>constructing</b><br>27:23<br><b>construction</b><br>2:22,24 8:3,4<br>10:15 13:17<br>17:15 18:22<br><b>cont'd</b> 3:1<br><b>contains</b> 47:16<br><b>continually</b><br>9:10 |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|



|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>continue</b> 8:6<br>13:20 15:10<br>26:12 35:9<br>43:6<br><b>continues</b><br>26:11 35:18<br><b>continuing</b><br>22:22<br><b>continuous</b><br>16:10<br><b>contractors</b><br>8:15 15:13<br>24:12 31:14<br><b>contracts</b> 15:22<br><b>contribute</b><br>33:13<br><b>contributes</b><br>11:5<br><b>control</b> 2:6<br>20:11 22:11<br><b>controls</b> 38:16<br>38:25 39:13<br><b>cooperation</b><br>48:16<br><b>core</b> 30:24<br><b>cornerstone</b><br>16:22 17:25<br><b>corporate</b> 31:7<br><b>council</b> 1:19<br>21:15,16 24:5<br><b>counsel</b> 49:10<br>49:13 50:7,10<br><b>counties</b> 17:16 | <b>countless</b> 8:17<br>8:25<br><b>countries</b> 18:7<br>25:25<br><b>country</b> 21:22<br>29:10 36:24<br>44:10<br><b>county</b> 2:9 3:4<br>5:19 7:7,10,10<br>8:22 27:25<br>33:14 42:13<br><b>county's</b> 7:17<br><b>couple</b> 36:17<br><b>coupons</b> 40:11<br><b>court</b> 6:15<br><b>cranes</b> 13:7<br><b>crap</b> 41:23<br><b>create</b> 8:2<br>10:15 12:18<br>13:16,23 16:23<br>36:5 47:25<br><b>creates</b> 27:4<br><b>creating</b> 9:5<br>12:15 23:10<br><b>creation</b> 15:7<br><b>credit</b> 38:16<br>39:1<br><b>critical</b> 33:10<br><b>crucial</b> 19:5<br><b>current</b> 7:8<br><b>currently</b> 7:25<br>44:15<br><b>customers</b><br>31:18 44:6 | <b>cuts</b> 28:15<br><b>d</b><br><b>d</b> 5:1 9:20 13:2<br>17:13 26:17,18<br>34:21 43:17,17<br><b>daily</b> 34:23<br><b>dan</b> 2:13 9:17<br>9:20<br><b>dangerous</b><br>46:24<br><b>data</b> 11:3<br><b>date</b> 1:16<br><b>daughter</b> 40:16<br><b>david</b> 2:24<br>42:10 43:12,16<br><b>day</b> 19:15,15<br>22:7 27:16<br>30:6 41:2<br><b>days</b> 11:8,9<br><b>dayton</b> 19:12<br><b>dead</b> 37:6<br><b>deal</b> 46:19<br><b>dear</b> 22:3<br><b>deaths</b> 11:6<br>47:4<br><b>decade</b> 45:16<br><b>decades</b> 7:20<br>16:10 23:8<br>25:8 26:9 34:8<br>35:2,19 37:7<br>38:11<br><b>decarbonizati...</b><br>38:5 | <b>decision</b> 6:19<br>10:7 27:2<br>48:17<br><b>deck</b> 9:19<br><b>decrease</b> 19:23<br><b>deep</b> 31:6<br><b>defining</b> 12:9<br><b>delayed</b> 15:20<br>15:22<br><b>demand</b> 14:3<br>15:12,12<br><b>demonstrated</b><br>33:17<br><b>demonstrates</b><br>25:15<br><b>deny</b> 12:17<br><b>depend</b> 24:16<br>27:5 31:15<br>44:12<br><b>depends</b> 16:13<br><b>describes</b> 15:25<br><b>description</b> 4:2<br><b>deserve</b> 29:10<br><b>deserves</b> 10:25<br>24:18 36:1<br><b>despite</b> 37:3<br><b>destroy</b> 46:1<br><b>detailed</b> 42:12<br><b>determines</b><br>5:14<br><b>developed</b><br>33:15<br><b>developing</b><br>22:20 |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>development</b> 7:15<br><b>diagnosed</b> 46:18<br><b>different</b> 16:20<br><b>difficult</b> 16:17<br><b>digital</b> 49:8 50:3<br><b>diligence</b> 47:21<br><b>direct</b> 7:24,25 8:9 10:5,12 31:12<br><b>directly</b> 17:20 24:17 32:1,7<br><b>director</b> 2:15 3:8 30:1 45:11<br><b>director's</b> 6:5<br><b>dirty</b> 36:14<br><b>disappointing</b> 38:10<br><b>discuss</b> 22:12<br><b>discussed</b> 47:19<br><b>disposal</b> 38:23<br><b>diverse</b> 22:15<br><b>division</b> 2:5<br><b>document</b> 6:18<br><b>doing</b> 23:9 32:2 32:4 39:19,24 41:4<br><b>doings</b> 20:15<br><b>dollars</b> 8:23 28:1 31:7<br><b>donham</b> 1:20 | <b>donna</b> 3:14 34:19,20<br><b>doors</b> 31:18<br><b>draft</b> 48:13<br><b>drafted</b> 1:5 5:6<br><b>dramatically</b> 32:13<br><b>dri</b> 10:6 12:14 12:18 35:15 36:5,16 38:6 45:23,24 47:8<br><b>drive</b> 13:9 31:10 41:19<br><b>drives</b> 31:17<br><b>drop</b> 35:21<br><b>dropped</b> 36:25 37:5<br><b>due</b> 47:20<br><b>duly</b> 49:5<br><b>dump</b> 35:16 | <b>eat</b> 24:12<br><b>economic</b> 7:15 7:24 15:5,8 16:13,22 22:10 24:1 25:14 31:24 34:14<br><b>economical</b> 37:16<br><b>economically</b> 31:12<br><b>economics</b> 16:7<br><b>economies</b> 9:9<br><b>economy</b> 7:17 8:7 9:4,14 26:4 35:24 37:8 43:5 44:10 45:18 46:8<br><b>edwards</b> 3:18 23:16 26:15,17 26:17,18 28:20<br><b>efficiency</b> 17:7 25:2,18 34:3<br><b>efficient</b> 7:13 9:12 13:5,23 16:9 22:1,11 28:16 30:4 38:8<br><b>efficiently</b> 23:2 25:23<br><b>efforts</b> 35:12<br><b>eight</b> 24:5 26:19<br><b>elected</b> 21:14 | <b>electric</b> 28:14<br><b>electrical</b> 14:2 18:16 25:5<br><b>electricity</b> 14:2 25:4,17 28:12<br><b>electronically</b> 48:15<br><b>elevated</b> 37:9<br><b>else's</b> 10:20<br><b>emailed</b> 42:25<br><b>embraced</b> 18:19<br><b>embracing</b> 36:18 37:22<br><b>emergency</b> 11:7<br><b>emission</b> 11:24 25:7 38:17<br><b>emissions</b> 5:14 10:16 11:15 14:3 19:24 20:2,3 23:3 25:2 28:15 32:14 34:4 35:4<br><b>employed</b> 49:11,14 50:8 50:11<br><b>employee</b> 32:25 49:13 50:10<br><b>employees</b> 8:20 24:11,15 30:15 33:7,12,20 |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | <b>e</b> 2:1,1 3:1,1 4:1 5:1,1 13:2 14:24,24 17:13 26:17 32:24 34:21 39:20,20 43:17<br><b>earlier</b> 16:2<br><b>earn</b> 27:3<br><b>earned</b> 8:20<br><b>earth</b> 3:8 45:12<br><b>easier</b> 43:11                                                                                                                                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>employer</b> 16:14<br><b>employers</b> 7:19<br><b>employment</b><br>13:18<br><b>employs</b> 13:14<br><b>enable</b> 14:8<br><b>encourage</b> 10:4<br>12:17 14:5<br>25:10 36:4<br>37:20,21<br><b>encouraging</b><br>12:8<br><b>energy</b> 7:12<br>13:4,22 17:7<br>25:16 28:16<br>30:3 34:3 35:8<br>36:25<br><b>enforce</b> 35:11<br><b>engagement</b><br>31:6<br><b>engaging</b> 33:23<br><b>engineering</b><br>8:15<br><b>engineers</b> 2:21<br>13:3,6<br><b>enhance</b> 16:9<br><b>enhancing</b> 34:7<br><b>ensure</b> 5:15<br>6:14 9:13 26:8<br>33:19<br><b>ensures</b> 31:19<br><b>ensuring</b> 15:3<br><b>enter</b> 35:17 | <b>enthusiastical...</b><br>36:18<br><b>entire</b> 32:8 44:3<br>44:21<br><b>entitled</b> 5:21<br><b>environment</b><br>19:2 25:12<br>28:18 31:17,25<br>32:9 44:24<br><b>environmental</b><br>1:1 2:4 6:21,23<br>14:5 18:8<br>25:13,24 26:1<br>26:5 28:22<br>29:4 34:14<br>45:12<br><b>environment...</b><br>29:6<br><b>environment...</b><br>23:2 32:5 43:9<br>44:21<br><b>epa</b> 5:4,15 6:4<br>6:13,16 10:1<br>11:3 12:17<br>17:4 25:11<br>32:18 35:1,2<br>35:10 36:3<br>39:14 45:7<br>47:17,20<br><b>epa's</b> 5:17 6:20<br>11:4 15:2<br>48:17<br><b>equipment</b> 1:9<br>5:9 8:15 13:7 | 15:14<br><b>erac</b> 6:22<br><b>es</b> 49:4<br><b>especially</b><br>11:13 15:6<br><b>essential</b> 30:24<br><b>essentially</b><br>21:19<br><b>estimates</b> 11:4<br><b>evaluating</b> 7:22<br>30:25<br><b>evd</b> 4:2<br><b>evening</b> 7:5<br>14:23,25 15:5<br>19:10 21:4<br>22:7 23:17<br>26:18 29:24<br>32:23 42:8<br>45:10<br><b>events</b> 20:16<br><b>everett</b> 27:18<br><b>evidence</b> 6:11<br><b>ex</b> 42:16<br><b>exact</b> 32:2<br><b>exactly</b> 25:9<br><b>excavators</b><br>13:7<br><b>excess</b> 38:23<br><b>excuse</b> 18:1<br><b>executive</b> 2:15<br>30:1<br><b>executives</b><br>30:14 | <b>exhibits</b> 6:9<br><b>exist</b> 44:12<br><b>existing</b> 10:14<br>12:15 24:21<br><b>exists</b> 16:21<br><b>expected</b> 8:2<br><b>experience</b><br>34:23 35:7<br><b>expert</b> 30:5,6<br><b>expiration</b><br>33:19<br><b>explain</b> 28:24<br><b>exporting</b> 29:7<br><b>express</b> 33:3<br><b>extend</b> 9:5 10:3<br>15:11 35:13<br><b>extending</b> 12:3<br>12:10<br><b>extends</b> 8:10<br>24:8<br><b>extremely</b><br>16:17<br><b>eye</b> 45:3 |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | <b>f</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               | <b>f</b> 32:24,24<br>36:12<br><b>fabric</b> 31:5<br><b>facilitating</b> 5:4<br><b>facilities</b> 26:6<br>45:24<br><b>facility</b> 9:4 10:5<br>10:22 13:13,25<br>15:11 19:17                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 20:9,24 24:23<br>25:4,18 27:23<br>32:8,14 34:2<br>35:15 39:12<br><b>facility's</b> 18:21<br><b>fact</b> 12:13<br>36:23 38:19<br><b>falkin</b> 3:15 36:9<br>36:11,11 37:19<br><b>fallout</b> 34:24<br><b>familiar</b> 19:18<br><b>families</b> 11:12<br>17:23 22:17,18<br>23:3,7 24:12<br>28:13 30:20<br>31:19 33:3<br>43:25 44:2<br><b>family</b> 8:4<br>21:19 23:23<br>26:4 31:16<br>35:9 43:24<br><b>family's</b> 18:10<br>34:25 35:24<br><b>far</b> 9:5 24:8<br>31:7 41:10<br><b>fast</b> 11:22 29:5<br><b>fat</b> 43:13<br><b>fatal</b> 47:16<br><b>father</b> 18:11<br>21:23 22:4<br><b>fathers</b> 27:17<br><b>faulkner</b> 3:11<br>29:20,21 31:23 | <b>features</b> 22:11<br>22:11<br><b>federal</b> 10:11<br>41:5,6<br><b>feel</b> 41:24 46:6<br>46:12<br><b>fellow</b> 13:10<br><b>felt</b> 15:21<br><b>fence</b> 27:21<br><b>fewer</b> 15:22<br>18:7<br><b>field</b> 2:13 9:22<br><b>fight</b> 29:11<br>47:22,25<br><b>final</b> 6:5,19,20<br><b>finally</b> 8:19<br><b>finance</b> 2:10<br>7:7 26:23<br><b>financial</b> 8:25<br><b>financially</b><br>49:15 50:11<br><b>fine</b> 39:24<br><b>firefighters</b><br>27:10<br><b>firmly</b> 9:8<br><b>firms</b> 8:15<br><b>first</b> 7:1,3,25<br>19:16 28:8<br>31:2 40:3 41:2<br>47:9 48:4<br><b>firsthand</b> 20:4<br><b>fish</b> 20:20<br><b>five</b> 40:10 | <b>flagg</b> 2:5<br><b>flakes</b> 19:25<br>40:6<br><b>flared</b> 28:11<br><b>flaws</b> 47:16<br><b>flow</b> 15:19<br><b>flowing</b> 27:6<br><b>flying</b> 19:25<br><b>focus</b> 9:23 15:4<br>33:24<br><b>follow</b> 18:12<br><b>food</b> 22:18<br><b>footprint</b> 18:21<br><b>foregoing</b> 49:3<br>49:4 50:4<br><b>forklifts</b> 13:8<br><b>formal</b> 17:17<br><b>former</b> 44:13<br><b>forward</b> 10:22<br>17:5 28:3 32:5<br>45:20,22 47:14<br><b>fossil</b> 37:13<br><b>fought</b> 46:22<br><b>foundation</b><br>2:16 8:7 24:14<br>30:2,8 31:25<br>32:17<br><b>founded</b> 23:22<br><b>founding</b> 30:17<br><b>fraction</b> 29:4<br><b>franklin</b> 41:12<br><b>frankly</b> 28:17<br>29:10 | <b>friendly</b> 23:2<br>44:21<br><b>front</b> 28:23<br>38:22<br><b>fuel</b> 25:19<br><b>fuels</b> 37:13<br><b>fully</b> 25:12<br><b>functioning</b><br>37:15<br><b>fundamentally</b><br>12:2<br><b>funding</b> 10:11<br><b>funds</b> 27:9<br><b>furnace</b> 1:7 5:8<br>10:3,12,24<br>16:8 18:14<br>19:19 21:11,24<br>22:1 24:23<br>25:1 27:22<br>28:9,10 34:1,6<br>35:13,22 36:13<br>37:14 38:13<br>47:10<br><b>furnaces</b> 28:17<br><b>further</b> 14:9<br>34:6 48:10<br>49:12 50:9<br><b>future</b> 9:23<br>10:8,21 11:1<br>12:9,16,20,20<br>15:8 16:7,12<br>16:24 23:4<br>24:7,24 25:7<br>26:9 32:3,10 |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 32:15 35:24<br>36:7,19,23<br>37:8,22,24<br>43:10 44:3<br>45:4 46:14<br>47:24                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | <b>getting</b> 27:8<br><b>give</b> 35:5 43:2<br>48:5<br><b>giving</b> 31:2<br><b>global</b> 45:12<br><b>globally</b> 7:20<br>18:19                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | <b>grade</b> 33:10<br><b>grandfather</b><br>21:20 23:22<br><b>grandfathers</b><br>27:17<br><b>grandkids</b><br>40:13 44:1<br><b>grant</b> 17:4 22:9<br><b>granting</b> 17:18<br><b>grants</b> 41:5<br><b>great</b> 20:6<br>21:22 23:22<br>26:21<br><b>greater</b> 10:18<br><b>greener</b> 44:22<br><b>grew</b> 46:21<br><b>grid</b> 28:13<br>36:25<br><b>groceries</b> 27:8<br><b>groups</b> 28:22<br><b>grow</b> 13:20<br>41:15<br><b>growing</b> 41:13<br><b>grown</b> 30:9<br><b>guarantee</b> 22:3<br><b>guy</b> 41:4<br><b>guys</b> 40:4 | <b>hamilton</b> 7:9<br>44:17<br><b>handling</b> 1:8<br>5:8 21:12<br>38:22<br><b>hands</b> 27:25<br><b>happen</b> 44:19<br><b>happened</b><br>46:15<br><b>hard</b> 46:11<br><b>harm</b> 34:25<br>35:9<br><b>harmful</b> 23:3<br><b>harming</b> 38:12<br><b>harshbarger</b><br>1:18 5:3<br><b>hate</b> 44:19<br><b>hauling</b> 38:23<br><b>headquarters</b><br>20:18<br><b>health</b> 11:2,4<br>16:13 31:24<br>34:25 35:10,24<br>38:12,12<br><b>healthcare</b> 8:24<br>13:19 31:20<br><b>healthy</b> 31:20<br><b>hear</b> 22:8 28:21<br>45:19<br><b>heard</b> 46:7<br><b>hearing</b> 1:15<br>5:5,5,16,22<br>48:11,18 |
| <b>g</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | <b>go</b> 37:21<br><b>goals</b> 25:14<br><b>god</b> 46:20<br><b>goes</b> 31:7 45:20<br>45:21<br><b>going</b> 11:21<br>14:13 15:5<br>23:1 28:6,7,21<br>30:15 36:24<br>37:19 38:11<br>41:21 43:25<br>46:11<br><b>golli</b> 19:9<br><b>good</b> 7:5 12:12<br>14:23,25 19:10<br>21:4 22:16,18<br>23:17 26:18<br>29:24 31:16<br>32:23 34:10<br>35:25 36:2<br>38:9 42:7,12<br>44:25 45:10<br>47:22,24,25<br><b>goods</b> 8:12<br><b>government</b><br>7:14 29:11<br>41:6 45:17 | <b>h</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |
| <b>g</b> 5:1 19:8 21:3<br>34:21<br><b>gary</b> 46:2<br><b>gas</b> 1:11 5:10<br>23:3 28:10<br><b>gases</b> 25:3 34:3<br><b>gate</b> 29:1<br><b>gates</b> 24:8<br><b>general</b> 2:23,25<br>17:15 18:11<br><b>generally</b> 18:16<br><b>generate</b> 1:10<br>5:10 13:24<br>25:4<br><b>generated</b> 9:3<br><b>generation</b><br>13:25 21:19<br>23:20 29:14<br>36:25 37:4<br>43:8,17,20,20<br><b>generational</b><br>31:3<br><b>generations</b> 8:5<br>9:14 18:23<br>24:1 30:20 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>heart</b> 22:3<br><b>heavily</b> 17:24<br>32:3<br><b>heavy</b> 13:6<br><b>hello</b> 34:20<br><b>help</b> 34:10<br><b>helped</b> 20:3<br><b>helping</b> 9:8<br>26:7<br><b>helps</b> 9:12<br>15:18<br><b>hereto</b> 49:14<br>50:11<br><b>high</b> 8:4 13:19<br>18:22<br><b>higher</b> 38:20<br><b>highest</b> 33:9<br><b>history</b> 18:10<br>31:2<br><b>holds</b> 17:16<br><b>holes</b> 20:3<br><b>holli</b> 19:9<br><b>home</b> 8:24<br><b>hometown</b><br>45:14<br><b>honest</b> 28:4<br><b>hope</b> 20:25<br>47:20<br><b>hopefully</b> 27:11<br>29:12<br><b>hopes</b> 18:12<br><b>house</b> 22:19<br>26:19,23 34:23 | <b>houses</b> 44:19<br><b>housing</b> 31:21<br><b>human</b> 22:12<br>31:17<br><b>hundreds</b><br>13:15 35:1<br><b>hydrogen</b><br>10:12,18                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | <b>important</b> 7:23<br>22:5,8,9 24:6<br><b>importing</b> 29:7<br><b>improve</b> 25:2<br>34:3<br><b>improvements</b><br>18:2,20<br><b>improves</b> 25:18<br>26:5<br><b>improving</b> 9:10<br><b>inaction</b> 45:17<br>45:17<br><b>include</b> 24:15<br><b>included</b> 6:3<br><b>includes</b> 25:6<br><b>including</b> 6:9<br>8:1 15:13<br>16:24 38:17<br><b>increase</b> 11:15<br>35:6 38:9,15<br><b>increases</b> 11:16<br>11:23<br><b>independent</b><br>6:22<br><b>indiana</b> 3:8<br>46:2<br><b>indianapolis</b><br>45:15<br><b>indirect</b> 7:24<br>8:9,13 15:7<br>16:3,4 31:13<br><b>indirectly</b><br>24:17 | <b>individuals</b><br>30:18<br><b>induced</b> 7:24<br>8:19<br><b>industrial</b> 9:24<br>15:3 17:1 26:6<br>30:24<br><b>industries</b> 36:1<br>37:11<br><b>industrious</b><br>2:14 9:22<br><b>industry</b> 12:11<br>13:21 18:5<br>37:6<br><b>inexcusable</b><br>35:16<br><b>influence</b> 7:16<br>8:10<br><b>information</b><br>2:3 6:13 39:6<br><b>infrastructure</b><br>25:6<br><b>innovation</b><br>9:10<br><b>inside</b> 27:3,21<br>30:18<br><b>install</b> 1:9 5:9<br>5:11 21:10<br>33:4<br><b>installing</b> 38:25<br><b>institutions</b><br>8:25<br><b>insurance</b> 3:6<br>23:21 |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | <b>i</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          | <b>iam</b> 16:3 27:15<br>33:2,5,14<br>34:12<br><b>ignition</b> 39:6<br><b>ignoring</b> 36:23<br><b>ii</b> 21:23<br><b>illnesses</b> 11:13<br><b>illusion</b> 46:8<br><b>imagine</b> 23:5<br>46:23<br><b>immediately</b><br>10:17<br><b>immigrated</b><br>21:20<br><b>impact</b> 15:21<br>16:18 20:5<br>22:10 24:8<br>31:11<br><b>impacts</b> 7:24<br>7:25 8:9,14,19<br>15:6,23 18:2<br>35:20<br><b>importance</b><br>22:13 23:25 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>intended</b> 16:8<br><b>intends</b> 26:11<br><b>interested</b> 5:21<br>49:15 50:12<br><b>international</b><br>2:17,20 13:2<br>33:1<br><b>invest</b> 15:10<br>16:15 26:12<br>32:1 33:22<br><b>invested</b> 20:14<br>45:6<br><b>investing</b> 26:13<br>32:3 38:6<br><b>investment</b><br>7:17 8:2 9:8,12<br>10:23 12:3,8<br>14:8 15:6 16:7<br>20:21 24:24<br>26:3,7,10<br>32:12 33:25<br>34:9<br><b>investments</b><br>15:19 16:23<br>25:9<br><b>involved</b> 19:19<br><b>iron</b> 7:13 10:5<br>10:13,16 12:3<br>13:5,23 14:3<br>18:2 22:2 25:2<br>30:4 34:8 38:7<br><b>ironworkers</b><br>3:2 19:12 | <b>israel</b> 3:2 17:11<br>19:7,11<br><b>issuance</b> 36:12<br><b>issue</b> 11:2 14:7<br>34:15<br><b>issued</b> 5:15<br><b>issues</b> 24:6<br><b>issuing</b> 22:13<br><b>italy</b> 21:21<br><b>iuoe</b> 13:11,15                                                                                                                                                                                        | 43:5 45:14,16<br>46:7 47:22<br>48:1<br><b>joe</b> 3:10 26:16<br>29:17<br><b>joshua</b> 2:9 7:3<br>7:5<br><b>july</b> 1:16 6:2,6<br>21:17 48:13<br><b>jurisdiction</b><br>17:16                                                                                                                                                                                     | <b>knowledge</b><br>20:4 49:9 50:6<br><b>knows</b> 22:5<br><b>kuhbander</b><br>2:22 14:22<br>17:10,12,12<br>19:4<br><b>kurt</b> 2:11                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | <b>j</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                | <b>k</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           | <b>l</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                        |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       | <b>j</b> 7:6 26:17<br><b>james</b> 3:12<br>12:25 14:11,13<br>14:16,19<br><b>jay</b> 3:18 23:16<br>26:15,17,18<br><b>jeopardizing</b><br>44:3<br><b>job</b> 1:23 25:11<br>35:16 44:24<br><b>jobs</b> 8:1,2,3,5<br>8:13 10:14,15<br>10:16 12:12,15<br>12:19 13:17,24<br>14:6 15:7 16:1<br>16:4,4 18:22<br>22:10,16 26:5<br>27:4,20 29:7<br>29:14 31:12,13<br>32:10,12,15<br>34:10,14 35:25<br>36:2,6 38:9 | <b>k</b> 9:21 14:24<br>17:13 36:12<br>39:20<br><b>keeping</b> 30:24<br><b>keeps</b> 27:12<br>31:19<br><b>kentucky</b> 13:12<br>19:21<br><b>key</b> 32:11<br><b>kids</b> 27:8<br><b>kind</b> 10:7 40:18<br><b>knew</b> 28:25<br><b>know</b> 20:6,11<br>20:15,18 28:5<br>39:22 40:5,12<br>40:18,20,24<br>41:10,18,18,25<br>42:17 46:5,6<br>46:16 47:1,2,6<br>47:9,11 | <b>l</b> 9:21 21:7,7,7<br>21:7 23:18<br>34:21,21 36:11<br>36:12 38:3,3,3<br>39:20<br><b>labor</b> 33:19<br><b>laborer</b> 43:18<br><b>laborers</b> 2:23<br>2:25 17:15<br>27:18 43:18,21<br><b>labs</b> 2:14 9:22<br><b>laid</b> 28:24<br><b>large</b> 30:14<br><b>largest</b> 7:19<br>26:6 33:6<br><b>larry</b> 3:15 36:9<br>36:11<br><b>lauded</b> 38:4<br><b>law</b> 35:11<br>39:16<br><b>laws</b> 6:23<br><b>lawyer</b> 28:25<br><b>leaders</b> 10:2<br>36:4 |

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>leadership</b><br>30:16 31:8<br>38:5<br><b>leave</b> 18:6<br><b>legacy</b> 30:18,24<br>31:3 43:7<br><b>level</b> 45:24 46:9<br><b>levels</b> 35:6<br><b>leverty</b> 30:16<br><b>liberty</b> 41:21<br><b>life</b> 10:3 22:23<br>31:10 34:22<br>35:13 46:20,22<br><b>lifelong</b> 21:8<br><b>lifts</b> 31:16<br><b>likely</b> 13:9<br><b>lima</b> 20:8<br><b>lingering</b> 45:3<br><b>lining</b> 28:8<br><b>lists</b> 5:18<br><b>little</b> 20:19<br>22:12<br><b>live</b> 9:21 17:23<br>20:7 22:21<br>31:25 39:21<br>40:19,20,21<br>41:18 44:15<br><b>lived</b> 34:21<br>39:21<br><b>livelihoods</b><br>16:5 24:16<br>31:15<br><b>living</b> 11:12<br>27:3 44:7 | <b>local</b> 2:19,21,23<br>2:25 3:3 7:14<br>8:12,14,23 9:4<br>13:3,10,11<br>14:7 15:6,12<br>15:13,18 16:1<br>16:3,5,24 17:3<br>17:15,20 19:2<br>19:12 20:7<br>24:12 27:6,15<br>27:18,25,25<br>28:1,1 30:11<br>31:14,18,20<br>32:13,14 33:2<br>33:5,6,14<br>34:12 35:24<br>36:4 43:5,18<br>43:21 44:9<br><b>located</b> 19:12<br>26:22<br><b>location</b> 1:19<br><b>lodge</b> 16:3 33:5<br>34:12<br><b>logistics</b> 15:14<br><b>lolli</b> 3:9 21:4,5<br>21:7 22:25<br><b>long</b> 12:19,20<br>15:19 17:7<br>24:6 32:14<br>36:6<br><b>longer</b> 44:12<br><b>longevity</b> 20:23<br><b>look</b> 41:10,11<br>41:12,12 | <b>looking</b> 22:4<br>47:12<br><b>looks</b> 30:6<br><b>lordstown</b><br>45:15<br><b>lose</b> 37:10<br><b>loses</b> 37:8,8<br><b>loss</b> 18:8<br><b>lost</b> 11:8 45:16<br><b>lot</b> 20:16 23:24<br>27:19 36:20<br>40:19 42:12,20<br>44:11,18 46:5<br>46:6,13<br><b>lots</b> 18:14<br><b>louisiana</b> 45:24<br>46:10<br><b>low</b> 36:16<br>45:25<br><b>lungs</b> 35:17<br><b>m</b><br><b>m</b> 7:6 23:18<br>38:2<br><b>machine</b> 8:17<br><b>machinists</b><br>2:18 27:3,15<br>33:2<br><b>made</b> 6:18<br>28:22 29:3,3<br>35:1<br><b>mail</b> 48:14<br><b>mailed</b> 5:24 | <b>maintain</b> 34:10<br><b>maintenance</b><br>8:16 10:7<br>15:14<br><b>major</b> 14:8<br>16:14 21:12<br>39:11<br><b>majority</b> 18:4<br><b>make</b> 17:1<br>21:10 30:7<br>41:6 44:7,20<br>44:21<br><b>makes</b> 24:20<br>28:16 30:7<br>33:11 41:1,25<br><b>making</b> 7:13<br>9:6,13 10:16<br>12:3,10 13:5<br>13:21,23 14:4<br>15:9,11 16:11<br>16:18,20 18:3<br>22:1,2,19<br>23:12 25:3,7<br>26:8 30:4<br>33:13 34:8<br>36:14,14 38:7<br>43:7 44:24<br>46:2,14 48:17<br><b>man</b> 37:6<br><b>manage</b> 30:10<br><b>management</b><br>15:3<br><b>manager</b> 2:11<br>7:9 |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|



|                                                     |                                                                                      |                                       |                                         |
|-----------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------|
| <b>manufacturer</b><br>18:22                        | <b>meeting</b> 14:2<br>23:9                                                          | 7:13,19,25 8:6<br>10:8,10,25          | <b>mill</b> 8:11 17:24<br>18:15 20:12   |
| <b>manufacturing</b><br>8:7 9:12,23<br>18:6 23:10   | <b>megawatts</b><br>28:12                                                            | 11:5 12:7,13<br>12:22 13:13           | 21:12 22:15<br>24:1,1,4,11              |
| <b>maps</b> 6:10                                    | <b>meghan</b> 1:18<br>5:2                                                            | 14:1,9,9 15:1<br>16:1,11,20           | 25:3,8 30:19<br>31:15 34:3,8            |
| <b>marilyn</b> 3:16<br>36:10 37:25<br>38:2          | <b>member</b> 21:14<br>21:20                                                         | 17:19 18:3<br>19:16 20:14,17          | 34:22<br><b>mill's</b> 12:16            |
| <b>marked</b> 4:3                                   | <b>members</b> 13:9<br>13:11,14 16:12                                                | 21:8,13,15,16<br>21:19 22:6,14        | <b>million</b> 8:12<br>10:11 27:6       |
| <b>market</b> 31:21                                 | 19:13 20:7<br>33:1,9,12 34:5                                                         | 22:23 23:4,5,7<br>23:12,24 24:4       | 30:10,11<br><b>mills</b> 44:11          |
| <b>mary</b> 2:3                                     | 34:12                                                                                | 24:7,17,25<br>25:23 26:12             | 46:10<br><b>mine</b> 24:16              |
| <b>massive</b> 32:11<br>45:23                       | <b>membership</b><br>13:18 17:20                                                     | 27:13 29:1<br>30:1,7 31:5             | <b>minute</b> 9:2<br>11:18,19,20        |
| <b>match</b> 37:9                                   | <b>men</b> 14:6 26:25<br>27:15 29:8                                                  | 32:1 33:2,8,11<br>33:16,20 34:2       | 16:16 19:3<br>20:22 22:24               |
| <b>material</b> 1:8<br>5:8 21:11<br>38:22           | <b>mentioned</b> 47:9                                                                | 34:6,11,13,22<br>36:1,7 38:20         | 25:21 28:19<br>31:22 37:18              |
| <b>matter</b> 16:4<br>19:5                          | <b>message</b> 26:11                                                                 | 39:12 40:21,23<br>41:11,13,20,22      | 41:8 46:25<br><b>missing</b> 11:11      |
| <b>matters</b> 16:11                                | <b>met</b> 42:18                                                                     | 43:18 44:4<br>46:3,21 47:3,5          | 11:11<br><b>mission</b> 25:13           |
| <b>mays</b> 1:22 49:2<br>49:18                      | <b>metal</b> 19:24<br>40:5                                                           | <b>middletown's</b><br>9:14 10:2 26:9 | <b>model</b> 11:4<br><b>modern</b> 16:8 |
| <b>mccarron</b> 2:3                                 | <b>miami</b> 44:15                                                                   | 43:10<br><b>midwest</b> 45:11         | 23:13 30:23<br>46:20                    |
| <b>mcintosh</b> 3:2<br>17:11 19:7,10<br>19:11 20:23 | <b>mic</b> 6:25                                                                      | 45:14 47:21<br><b>mighty</b> 3:8      | <b>modernization</b><br>17:6            |
| <b>mean</b> 39:23<br>41:9,17                        | <b>michael</b> 3:11<br>29:20                                                         | 45:11<br><b>mike</b> 3:8,13           | <b>modernize</b> 10:5<br>25:1 32:13     |
| <b>meaning</b> 31:13                                | <b>middle</b> 41:16                                                                  | 32:21 43:14<br>45:9,11                | 35:14                                   |
| <b>means</b> 24:7<br>27:23 35:18                    | <b>middletown</b><br>1:6,19,21 2:8<br>2:16 3:9,10,11<br>3:12,13,14,15<br>3:16,17 5:7 |                                       |                                         |
| <b>medicine</b> 46:20                               |                                                                                      |                                       |                                         |

|                                                        |                                                                                  |                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
|--------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>modernizing</b><br>23:11 24:22<br>32:8 34:6         | 13:2 17:13,13<br>23:18 29:25,25<br>32:24 34:21,21<br>34:21 36:12<br>38:3 39:20   | <b>new</b> 10:15<br>12:15 13:25<br>36:15 44:15                          | <b>office</b> 29:6                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| <b>modification</b><br>39:11                           |                                                                                  | <b>newark</b> 9:21                                                      | <b>officer</b> 2:3 5:3<br>49:2                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |
| <b>modifications</b><br>21:11                          | <b>name</b> 5:2 6:25<br>7:1 9:20 21:4<br>32:23 34:20<br>38:2 39:20<br>45:10 48:5 | <b>night</b> 21:17                                                      | <b>official</b> 6:4,8,12                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
| <b>modified</b> 5:13                                   |                                                                                  | <b>nobody's</b> 40:2                                                    | <b>officially</b> 20:13                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |
| <b>mom</b> 44:5                                        |                                                                                  | <b>noise</b> 34:23                                                      | <b>offset</b> 11:17,24                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              |
| <b>money</b> 35:8                                      |                                                                                  | <b>non</b> 45:25                                                        | <b>oh</b> 1:21 3:9,10<br>3:11,12,13,14<br>3:15,16,17                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
| <b>monroe</b> 2:8<br>15:2 20:8<br>41:12,20             | <b>name's</b> 19:10<br>29:24 43:16                                               | <b>nonprofits</b><br>24:14 30:11<br>31:10                               | <b>ohio</b> 1:1 2:3,12<br>3:18 5:4,15,17<br>5:20 6:4,13,16<br>6:19 8:18 9:21<br>10:1 12:6,17<br>13:12,25 14:5<br>15:2 16:11<br>17:4 19:12<br>21:13 22:23<br>23:4 25:11<br>26:19,20,22,22<br>27:25 28:13<br>32:18 33:6<br>35:1,2,3,10<br>36:3,25 39:5<br>39:14,16 45:7<br>45:8,15 46:3<br>47:16,18,20<br>48:17 49:20 |
| <b>month</b> 40:11<br>42:19                            | <b>napier</b> 27:18                                                              | <b>nonsense</b> 46:13                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| <b>moon</b> 3:6,6<br>23:15,17,17,21<br>25:22           | <b>nationally</b><br>18:18                                                       | <b>northern</b> 13:12<br>46:1                                           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| <b>mortgages</b> 27:7                                  | <b>near</b> 18:16 22:2<br>34:22                                                  | <b>notary</b> 49:19                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| <b>motors</b> 18:11                                    | <b>nearly</b> 14:1<br>21:24 25:5                                                 | <b>notice</b> 5:16,17                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| <b>mountain</b> 46:3                                   | <b>necessary</b> 17:5                                                            | <b>nuisance</b> 35:11                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| <b>move</b> 17:5 28:3<br>35:23 41:20,20<br>41:21 47:14 | <b>need</b> 28:2 37:12<br>42:17 44:7                                             | <b>number</b> 47:7                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| <b>moved</b> 41:14<br>47:12                            | <b>needs</b> 25:5<br>38:21                                                       | <b>numerous</b><br>13:18                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| <b>moving</b> 10:22<br>12:11 37:12                     | <b>neighborhoods</b><br>41:11                                                    | <b>nunamaker</b><br>3:10 26:16<br>29:18                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| <b>multi</b> 31:3                                      | <b>neighbors</b> 35:9                                                            | <b>o</b>                                                                |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| <b>murders</b> 47:3                                    | <b>neither</b> 49:10<br>50:7                                                     | <b>o</b> 5:1 7:6 13:2<br>21:7 23:18,18<br>23:18 29:25,25<br>32:24 34:21 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |
| <b>n</b>                                               | <b>network</b> 8:21<br>15:24                                                     | <b>obtain</b> 1:3 5:6                                                   | <b>ohio's</b> 6:23                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| <b>n</b> 1:13 2:1 3:1<br>5:1 9:21 13:2,2               | <b>neve</b> 50:2,15                                                              | <b>obtained</b> 5:11                                                    | <b>ohioans</b> 26:24                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                |
|                                                        | <b>never</b> 28:22,23<br>28:23                                                   | <b>odors</b> 34:23                                                      | <b>okay</b> 29:19<br>41:25 42:5<br>48:2,9                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |
|                                                        |                                                                                  | <b>offering</b> 13:17                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>old</b> 37:23 39:7<br>46:18<br><b>oles</b> 3:8 43:14<br>45:9,10,11<br>47:1,24<br><b>once</b> 40:7,8<br>44:17<br><b>ones</b> 12:15<br><b>online</b> 5:25<br>46:10<br><b>open</b> 44:17<br><b>opening</b> 33:18<br><b>operate</b> 13:6<br>18:16<br><b>operating</b> 2:21<br>13:3,6<br><b>operation</b><br>21:12 24:21<br>44:22<br><b>operations</b> 15:9<br>17:1<br><b>opportunities</b><br>9:5 13:18<br>16:23<br><b>opportunity</b><br>7:11 9:25<br>23:18 26:3<br><b>oppose</b> 36:12<br><b>opposing</b> 36:13<br><b>opposition</b> 28:6<br>28:8,21<br><b>orange</b> 27:19<br><b>orders</b> 15:22 | <b>organization</b><br>17:22 45:12<br><b>organizations</b><br>33:23<br><b>organizer</b><br>45:13<br><b>original</b> 43:1<br><b>outcome</b> 49:15<br>50:12<br><b>outlook</b> 15:8<br><b>outreach</b> 33:24<br><b>outside</b> 17:22<br><b>outsourcing</b><br>25:25<br><b>oven</b> 38:17<br><b>oversight</b> 25:24<br><b>overwhelmin...</b><br>21:16<br><b>own</b> 10:21 11:4<br>18:10 25:5<br>32:3,4 35:14<br><b>owner</b> 3:6<br>23:21 | <b>part</b> 6:8,12<br>9:13 26:8<br>30:14<br><b>participation</b><br>48:17<br><b>parties</b> 49:11<br>49:14 50:8,11<br><b>partnership</b><br>33:15<br><b>parts</b> 39:8<br><b>pass</b> 14:13,19<br>29:18,21 32:22<br><b>passed</b> 21:16<br><b>paul</b> 3:9 19:8<br>21:3,5,6<br><b>paycheck</b> 9:3<br>28:23<br><b>paychecks</b> 27:9<br><b>paying</b> 12:12<br>13:19 22:16<br>31:16 34:10<br>35:25 38:9<br><b>payments</b><br>15:22 22:19<br><b>peak</b> 8:3 13:17<br><b>pearce</b> 2:7<br>14:12,21,23,24<br>16:17<br><b>pending</b> 17:18<br><b>pennsylvania</b><br>46:4<br><b>people</b> 27:1<br>28:5,7 31:24<br>32:1 36:20 | 37:20 40:20<br>41:16,17<br><b>percent</b> 10:17<br>14:1 18:16<br>37:1,1,5<br><b>perform</b> 24:13<br><b>performance</b><br>9:10 26:5<br><b>period</b> 5:17 6:3<br>22:8 39:7<br><b>periods</b> 47:17<br><b>perkins</b> 3:17<br>38:1 39:17,19<br>39:20 41:9<br>42:3,5,7<br><b>permanent</b><br>10:15 32:15<br><b>permanently</b><br>11:25<br><b>permission</b><br>10:23<br><b>permit</b> 1:4 5:6<br>5:11 6:8,19<br>11:14 12:17<br>14:7 17:18,19<br>18:25 20:25<br>21:10,18 22:7<br>22:9,13 27:12<br>28:2,18 29:13<br>30:3 32:11,18<br>33:4 34:16<br>35:6,18 36:4<br>36:13 38:13,19<br>39:10,14 42:18 |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     | <p><b>p</b></p> <p><b>p</b> 2:1,1 3:1,1<br/> 5:1 14:24 21:7<br/> 39:20 43:17<br/> <b>p.m.</b> 1:17 48:20<br/> <b>padlock</b> 29:1<br/> <b>paid</b> 27:8 41:7<br/> <b>parents</b> 11:11<br/> <b>parking</b> 18:13</p>                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 44:20 45:7<br>48:13<br><b>permits</b> 2:11<br>17:5<br><b>permitting</b><br>12:2 47:15<br><b>personally</b><br>19:22<br><b>persons</b> 5:21<br><b>perspective</b><br>30:23 34:15,17<br><b>ph</b> 30:16<br><b>philanthropic</b><br>31:3<br><b>philanthropy</b><br>31:4,4<br><b>philosophy</b><br>9:11<br><b>physical</b> 6:10<br>31:24<br><b>pick</b> 40:16<br><b>picks</b> 40:16<br><b>pictures</b> 6:10<br><b>place</b> 5:19 16:8<br>22:21<br><b>placed</b> 33:24<br><b>places</b> 33:18<br><b>plan</b> 10:4,21<br>15:18 35:14<br><b>plans</b> 35:22<br><b>plant</b> 1:10 5:9<br>10:13 18:15<br>20:21 23:11<br>24:9 27:4,16 | 28:9 35:7 39:2<br>39:2,21 40:20<br>40:22,23 43:23<br>44:3,7,17,20<br>45:1 46:24<br><b>plants</b> 18:13<br>40:2<br><b>play</b> 40:13<br><b>plaza</b> 1:20<br><b>please</b> 6:25 7:3<br>35:20 48:4<br><b>plus</b> 32:15<br><b>point</b> 20:9<br><b>police</b> 27:10<br><b>pollutants</b><br>11:16<br><b>pollution</b> 2:6<br>5:12 11:5<br>12:19 34:24<br>35:2,6,10,18,21<br>36:6 38:12,15<br>38:16,20,24,25<br>39:13 40:12<br>45:3 47:5,7<br><b>pollutions</b> 29:7<br><b>pond</b> 20:20<br><b>poor</b> 44:18<br><b>pop</b> 44:5<br><b>portal</b> 6:1<br><b>positions</b> 7:19<br>16:2<br><b>positive</b> 18:1<br>34:13 | <b>possible</b> 17:2<br>37:4<br><b>potential</b> 7:16<br>10:17<br><b>poured</b> 30:21<br><b>poverty</b> 44:13<br>44:18<br><b>power</b> 1:11<br>5:10<br><b>powerful</b> 26:10<br>32:6<br><b>practical</b> 15:17<br><b>preferable</b><br>25:24<br><b>premature</b> 11:6<br><b>prepared</b> 50:3<br><b>prescription</b><br>37:7<br><b>present</b> 2:2<br>48:10<br><b>presentations</b><br>42:12<br><b>presented</b> 5:24<br><b>presents</b> 39:11<br><b>preserves</b> 7:18<br><b>preserving</b><br>24:21<br><b>president</b> 2:7,9<br>3:4 7:7 14:25<br>42:13<br><b>press</b> 29:1<br>35:21<br><b>pressure</b> 28:12 | <b>pretend</b> 37:23<br><b>pretty</b> 20:18<br>40:8 41:13<br><b>prevent</b> 45:3<br><b>prices</b> 37:9<br><b>pride</b> 43:7<br><b>primary</b> 15:4<br><b>prior</b> 6:4 7:8,8<br>33:19 49:5<br><b>probably</b> 20:1<br>40:21<br><b>proceed</b> 7:2<br><b>proceeding</b><br>48:21 50:4<br><b>proceedings</b><br>6:16 49:3,4,6,8<br>50:6<br><b>process</b> 18:3<br>23:10 25:3<br>36:14 42:22<br>48:17<br><b>processed</b> 25:3<br><b>processes</b> 38:23<br><b>produce</b> 25:5<br>25:17,19 33:9<br><b>producing</b><br>25:22<br><b>production</b><br>19:1 25:25<br>36:22<br><b>products</b> 33:11<br><b>professional</b><br>15:16 |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>programs</b> 13:20<br><b>project</b> 7:13,18<br>7:22 9:11 10:7<br>10:13 11:15<br>12:2,14,18<br>13:5,16,23<br>15:17,25 17:5<br>17:6 21:25<br>22:4,5 23:6<br>24:18,25 25:15<br>27:20 28:5,15<br>30:4 32:6 34:5<br>34:9,13 36:5<br>38:15 39:10<br>42:15 43:3<br>45:20,21,21<br>47:8,14<br><b>projects</b> 7:15<br>7:16 15:4<br><b>promised</b> 11:1<br><b>property</b> 34:24<br>35:17 40:6<br><b>proposal</b> 10:3<br>24:20 36:17<br>37:22<br><b>propose</b> 35:5<br><b>proposed</b> 7:12<br>18:19 24:22<br>33:25 39:10<br><b>proposing</b> 23:6<br>38:11<br><b>prosperity</b><br>25:14 | <b>protect</b> 10:14<br>12:15 44:9<br><b>protecting</b><br>25:12 27:12,20<br><b>protection</b> 1:1<br>2:4 14:6<br><b>protects</b> 26:4<br><b>proud</b> 21:15<br>23:21 33:8<br><b>prove</b> 46:22<br><b>proves</b> 23:7<br><b>provide</b> 22:17<br>32:12 40:12<br>43:23,24<br><b>providers</b> 8:16<br>8:24 16:25<br><b>provides</b> 8:1<br>22:16 31:20<br><b>providing</b> 22:9<br><b>public</b> 1:3 2:3<br>5:4,6,15,16 6:1<br>6:3 11:2 20:15<br>20:16 35:11<br>49:19<br><b>publicly</b> 6:18<br>12:14<br><b>published</b> 5:17<br><b>pulled</b> 37:4<br><b>purchase</b> 37:13<br><b>purpose</b> 5:5<br><b>purposes</b> 12:2<br><b>put</b> 30:11 42:22<br>42:22 | <b>putting</b> 22:18                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | <b>really</b> 11:21<br>44:19 45:18,20<br><b>reason</b> 47:11<br><b>reasons</b> 22:8<br><b>rebuild</b> 10:24<br>24:22 34:1<br><b>rebuilding</b><br>27:22<br><b>receipt</b> 6:13<br><b>receive</b> 6:24<br><b>received</b> 6:2,17<br><b>recognize</b> 17:6<br>18:1 25:11<br>27:14,18 35:20<br><b>record</b> 6:4,8,12<br>6:16,17 7:1<br>49:9 50:5<br><b>recorded</b> 49:6<br><b>recording</b> 49:8<br>50:4<br><b>recovered</b> 1:11<br>5:10<br><b>recovery</b> 7:12<br>13:4,22 30:3<br><b>reduce</b> 12:19<br>14:3 18:21<br>25:2 32:14<br>34:4 35:8 36:6<br><b>reduced</b> 10:5<br>10:12 15:21<br>18:13 49:6<br><b>reduces</b> 25:18<br>39:23 |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | <b>q</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | <b>qualified</b> 49:7<br><b>quality</b> 2:12<br>8:4 18:22 23:9<br>31:20 33:9<br><b>quantify</b> 16:18<br><b>question</b> 12:5<br>39:25 45:7<br><b>questions</b> 42:20<br>42:21<br><b>quickly</b> 15:21<br>33:17 36:24<br><b>quite</b> 28:17<br>29:10                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | <b>r</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |
|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 | <b>r</b> 2:1 3:1 5:1<br>9:21 13:2<br>14:24,24 17:12<br>17:13 26:18<br>29:25,25 34:21<br>36:11,11 38:3<br>39:20,20<br><b>raise</b> 17:23<br><b>raised</b> 9:9<br><b>raising</b> 22:18<br><b>rather</b> 26:12<br><b>reaches</b> 24:10<br><b>read</b> 11:21<br><b>ready</b> 10:12<br>28:2 45:24<br><b>realize</b> 41:16 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>reducing</b> 10:16<br>23:3<br><b>reduction</b> 25:7<br>39:4<br><b>reductions</b><br>10:18 11:24<br>38:17 39:1,9<br><b>referred</b> 6:11<br><b>reflects</b> 9:11<br>18:10<br><b>refurbish</b> 1:7<br>5:7<br><b>regarding</b> 1:4<br>5:6<br><b>regardless</b> 12:1<br><b>region</b> 14:10<br>16:4,13,23<br>27:5 33:14<br><b>region's</b> 7:18<br><b>regulations</b><br>18:8 25:24<br><b>reject</b> 10:2 36:4<br>39:14<br><b>related</b> 14:3<br>15:15 21:10<br>49:11 50:7<br><b>relative</b> 49:13<br>50:10<br><b>release</b> 29:1<br><b>rely</b> 35:22 44:6<br><b>relying</b> 17:24<br><b>remain</b> 7:20<br>12:7 15:9<br>16:14 | <b>remains</b> 9:13<br>26:8<br><b>remember</b><br>19:24<br><b>reminder</b> 32:6<br>48:12<br><b>remove</b> 45:2<br><b>repair</b> 15:15<br><b>repeats</b> 47:17<br><b>replace</b> 10:11<br><b>replacing</b> 12:4<br><b>report</b> 21:15<br><b>reported</b> 1:22<br><b>reporter</b> 6:15<br><b>reports</b> 24:25<br><b>represent</b><br>11:11 16:5<br>20:7 24:24<br><b>representative</b><br>2:17,20,22,24<br>3:18 26:20<br><b>representatives</b><br>26:19<br><b>represented</b><br>5:22<br><b>representing</b><br>12:13 26:20<br><b>represents</b><br>13:11 33:7<br>39:11<br><b>request</b> 17:4<br>21:10<br><b>requests</b> 48:10 | <b>require</b> 39:5,15<br><b>required</b> 18:17<br>25:19<br><b>requirements</b><br>42:18<br><b>resident</b> 3:9,10<br>3:11,12,13,14<br>3:15,16,17<br>21:8<br><b>residents</b> 8:6<br>22:16<br><b>resolution</b><br>21:17 42:24<br><b>resources</b><br>30:12<br><b>respectfully</b><br>12:16 18:24<br>36:3<br><b>respective</b> 5:19<br><b>respectively</b><br>17:4<br><b>respiratory</b><br>11:7,13<br><b>respond</b> 6:16<br><b>responsible</b><br>15:3 17:1 45:5<br><b>rest</b> 12:10<br><b>restaurants</b><br>8:23 24:11<br><b>resulting</b> 18:8<br><b>retailers</b> 8:23<br><b>retired</b> 18:11<br><b>retirements</b><br>27:9 | <b>revenue</b> 13:24<br><b>review</b> 5:18<br>6:21<br><b>reviews</b> 5:13<br>6:22<br><b>revive</b> 10:4<br>12:18 35:14,22<br>36:5<br><b>rick</b> 2:7 14:12<br>14:20,21,24<br><b>right</b> 27:24<br>41:15 46:21,23<br>48:9<br><b>ripple</b> 15:5,23<br><b>risk</b> 46:5<br><b>road</b> 46:16<br><b>roads</b> 13:8<br>27:11<br><b>robinson</b> 2:15<br>29:22,24,25<br><b>rogers</b> 3:4<br>39:18 42:9,11<br>42:13<br><b>role</b> 7:8 15:2<br><b>room</b> 11:7<br>36:21 37:21<br>46:13<br><b>roughly</b> 16:2<br>17:25 28:11<br><b>rule</b> 35:4<br><b>rules</b> 5:14 6:23<br>39:5 47:15,18<br><b>run</b> 27:16<br>44:18 |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|

|                          |                        |                        |                        |
|--------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| <b>running</b> 27:13     | <b>seemed</b> 39:25    | <b>shiloh</b> 50:2,15  | <b>skills</b> 49:10    |
| <b>russell</b> 2:5       | <b>seen</b> 23:23      | <b>shirts</b> 27:19    | 50:6                   |
| <b>s</b>                 | 33:21 45:1             | <b>shops</b> 8:17 44:5 | <b>sky</b> 19:25 28:11 |
| <b>s</b> 2:1 3:1 4:1 5:1 | <b>selected</b> 10:10  | <b>short</b> 34:9      | <b>slag</b> 38:22 42:1 |
| 7:6,6 13:1,2             | <b>self</b> 14:1       | <b>shown</b> 20:14     | <b>slide</b> 48:14     |
| 26:18 29:25,25           | <b>selves</b> 44:14    | 48:14                  | <b>small</b> 8:17      |
| 32:24 39:20,21           | <b>sending</b> 22:19   | <b>shows</b> 11:14     | 24:10,15 31:14         |
| 43:17                    | <b>sends</b> 26:10     | 38:14 39:10            | 31:18 44:4             |
| <b>safe</b> 20:19        | <b>senior</b> 2:13     | <b>shut</b> 11:25      | <b>smiling</b> 22:4    |
| 22:21                    | 9:22                   | <b>shuttered</b>       | <b>smith</b> 2:9,11    |
| <b>safety</b> 15:15      | <b>separate</b> 31:23  | 38:18                  | 7:3,5,6 9:3            |
| <b>save</b> 45:13        | <b>seriously</b> 41:9  | <b>signature</b> 49:17 | <b>somebody</b> 47:9   |
| <b>saving</b> 35:8       | <b>serve</b> 7:6 8:6   | 50:14                  | <b>sons</b> 43:20,24   |
| <b>scale</b> 37:8        | 14:25 32:16            | <b>signed</b> 28:23    | <b>soot</b> 40:15      |
| <b>school</b> 11:9,12    | <b>served</b> 7:9 31:8 | 42:25                  | <b>sores</b> 45:3      |
| <b>schools</b> 8:24      | <b>service</b> 16:25   | <b>significance</b>    | <b>sorry</b> 14:18     |
| 27:11 31:19              | 45:2                   | 7:23                   | 19:9 48:8              |
| <b>screen</b> 5:25       | <b>services</b> 8:12   | <b>significant</b>     | <b>sound</b> 32:5      |
| <b>seat</b> 7:10         | 15:12,13,15,16         | 24:24                  | <b>source</b> 5:12     |
| <b>second</b> 8:9 31:6   | <b>serving</b> 15:1    | <b>significantly</b>   | 21:12                  |
| 43:17                    | 21:22                  | 7:17 18:20             | <b>southeast</b> 26:22 |
| <b>section</b> 2:11      | <b>sets</b> 5:14       | <b>simply</b> 24:21    | <b>southwest</b> 2:12  |
| <b>sector</b> 36:25      | <b>setting</b> 36:16   | <b>single</b> 26:3     | 8:18 27:25             |
| <b>secure</b> 12:19      | <b>several</b> 11:15   | 27:16                  | <b>speak</b> 7:11 9:25 |
| 29:14 32:10,14           | 39:22                  | <b>sir</b> 42:2        | 21:9 23:19             |
| 36:6                     | <b>shadows</b> 44:13   | <b>sit</b> 26:25       | 30:2 48:4              |
| <b>securing</b> 12:16    | <b>shakes</b> 34:24    | <b>sitting</b> 40:4    | <b>speaking</b> 17:14  |
| 18:21 23:3               | <b>share</b> 30:13     | <b>six</b> 20:12,13    | 26:23,24 28:7          |
| 34:8                     | <b>shawn</b> 2:17,20   | <b>sixth</b> 23:20     | 48:6,7                 |
| <b>see</b> 19:24 27:19   | 9:18 12:24             | <b>sixty</b> 47:4      | <b>speeches</b> 6:10   |
| 44:19                    | 13:1 14:16,20          | <b>skid</b> 13:7       | <b>spell</b> 7:1 48:4  |
| <b>seeks</b> 38:24       | 27:14 29:23            | <b>skilled</b> 16:25   | <b>spends</b> 8:11     |
|                          | 32:20,24               | 34:11                  | <b>spent</b> 8:22 9:7  |
|                          |                        |                        | 26:18 28:1             |

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 45:13<br><b>spivey</b> 2:24<br>42:10 43:12,12<br>43:13,16,16<br><b>spoke</b> 19:19<br><b>spouses</b> 30:20<br><b>stability</b> 15:17<br><b>stable</b> 18:9<br><b>staff</b> 15:18<br><b>stakeholders</b><br>33:23<br><b>standards</b> 23:9<br>26:1 29:4<br><b>staring</b> 28:13<br><b>start</b> 27:1<br><b>state</b> 3:18 15:4<br>26:20 29:11,11<br>33:6 44:8<br>49:20<br><b>stated</b> 16:1<br>38:5<br><b>statements</b> 6:6<br><b>states</b> 16:3 18:7<br>46:2<br><b>statistics</b> 11:10<br>27:7<br><b>stay</b> 18:18<br>41:22<br><b>steam</b> 25:4,17<br><b>steel</b> 9:5,13<br>12:9 13:21<br>15:9,11 16:10<br>16:18,18,19<br>18:4 19:1 | 20:17 21:12,19<br>21:21,23 22:2<br>22:15 23:10,11<br>24:3 25:3,20<br>25:22 26:8<br>28:23 29:2<br>30:5 33:10<br>34:3,7,22 36:1<br>36:14,15 38:5<br>38:7 40:24<br>41:1,19 43:7<br>44:11 46:2,9<br>46:10,14<br><b>steels</b> 33:9<br><b>steelworkers</b><br>27:3<br><b>steelworks</b> 1:6<br>5:7<br><b>steers</b> 13:8<br><b>step</b> 6:25<br><b>stewardship</b><br>25:13<br><b>stop</b> 35:11<br><b>strategist</b> 2:13<br>9:22<br><b>strength</b> 23:25<br><b>strengthen</b><br>14:9<br><b>strengthens</b><br>26:4<br><b>stricken</b> 44:13<br>44:18<br><b>string</b> 37:4 | <b>stringent</b> 26:1<br><b>strong</b> 17:17<br>24:17 30:2,23<br>31:19 33:3,15<br>35:25 38:5<br><b>strongest</b> 9:9<br><b>strongly</b> 32:18<br>33:25 45:6<br><b>studied</b> 40:2<br><b>stuff</b> 40:15<br><b>subcontractors</b><br>13:14<br><b>subjected</b><br>39:12<br><b>submit</b> 5:23<br>39:15 48:15<br><b>submitted</b> 5:25<br>6:6,11<br><b>submitting</b><br>17:17 28:6<br><b>succeeds</b> 24:4,5<br><b>success</b> 30:13<br>32:7,7<br><b>suffer</b> 35:19<br><b>sufficient</b> 14:2<br><b>summer</b> 28:13<br>39:3<br><b>sunco</b> 34:25<br><b>supplier</b> 8:21<br>15:23<br><b>suppliers</b> 8:15<br>31:14<br><b>supplies</b> 15:13<br>18:4 | <b>supply</b> 8:14<br>24:11<br><b>support</b> 7:11<br>8:23 12:12<br>13:4 14:6,16<br>14:20 15:15,19<br>16:25 17:17<br>20:16,24 21:9<br>21:17 24:19<br>25:6,12 26:3<br>30:2 31:12,13<br>33:4,25 35:12<br>35:25,25 44:9<br><b>supported</b><br>12:14 24:13<br>36:18<br><b>supporting</b> 8:5<br>33:22<br><b>supports</b> 8:13<br>15:12 17:6<br><b>supposed</b> 38:17<br>39:1<br><b>sure</b> 40:19<br>44:24<br><b>surrounding</b><br>23:8 44:4,25<br><b>sustain</b> 20:23<br><b>sustainable</b><br>43:10<br><b>sustained</b> 8:5<br>30:19<br><b>sustaining</b> 26:4<br>31:16 |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|



|                        |                        |                       |                         |
|------------------------|------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------------|
| <b>sworn</b> 49:5      | <b>tell</b> 40:1       | <b>third</b> 21:19    | <b>tonight's</b> 6:16   |
| <b>symptom</b> 11:8    | <b>ten</b> 39:6        | 31:11 43:20,20        | <b>tony</b> 3:12 12:25  |
| <b>t</b>               | <b>term</b> 12:20      | <b>thousands</b> 8:21 | 14:11                   |
| <b>t</b> 4:1 7:6 23:18 | 15:19 17:7             | 11:8 22:16            | <b>took</b> 20:12       |
| 23:18,18 29:25         | 24:6 32:15             | 27:4                  | <b>top</b> 19:20 28:14  |
| <b>t.c.</b> 3:4 39:18  | 36:6                   | <b>three</b> 31:1     | 45:23 46:9,9            |
| 42:9,12                | <b>terms</b> 5:15      | <b>thrive</b> 30:7    | <b>towards</b> 33:13    |
| <b>table</b> 22:18     | 15:17                  | <b>thriving</b> 44:16 | <b>town</b> 28:24       |
| <b>take</b> 18:24      | <b>testifying</b> 49:5 | <b>thursday</b> 1:16  | <b>township</b> 41:21   |
| 20:25 44:1             | <b>testimony</b> 6:11  | <b>ticket</b> 29:5    | <b>trade</b> 32:12      |
| 45:1                   | 6:14,24 7:2            | <b>tied</b> 32:7      | <b>trades</b> 13:16     |
| <b>taken</b> 49:3,12   | 17:17 18:25            | <b>time</b> 1:17 6:7  | 16:25 27:24             |
| 50:9                   | 28:6 48:5,10           | 9:15 12:19,21         | <b>tradesmen</b>        |
| <b>talbott</b> 3:6     | <b>thank</b> 9:15,16   | 14:14,20 19:4         | 13:10                   |
| 23:15,17               | 9:24 12:23             | 19:14 20:10           | <b>trained</b> 45:8     |
| <b>talent</b> 30:21    | 14:11,21,23            | 26:7,13 30:21         | <b>transcriber</b>      |
| <b>talk</b> 41:3       | 17:8,9 19:4,6          | 32:19 39:7            | 50:1                    |
| <b>talked</b> 47:2     | 21:1,2 22:25           | 42:2 47:17,23         | <b>transcript</b> 50:3  |
| <b>tap</b> 20:2        | 23:13,14 26:14         | 48:18                 | 50:5                    |
| <b>tax</b> 13:24 27:12 | 29:14,16 32:19         | <b>timeframe</b>      | <b>transcriptionist</b> |
| <b>team</b> 30:6       | 32:20 34:16,18         | 19:22                 | 49:7                    |
| <b>technical</b> 16:25 | 36:7,8 39:16           | <b>today</b> 5:5 7:11 | <b>transportation</b>   |
| <b>technological</b>   | 42:5,6 43:11           | 9:25 10:22            | 8:16 15:14              |
| 22:10                  | 43:15 46:20            | 15:4 16:21            | <b>trap</b> 20:2        |
| <b>technologies</b>    | 48:1,16,19             | 17:14 28:10           | <b>traveled</b> 44:10   |
| 12:9,10 25:7           | <b>thanks</b> 26:13    | 38:21                 | <b>travis</b> 2:15      |
| 37:12                  | 42:11                  | <b>together</b> 25:15 | 29:22,25                |
| <b>technology</b>      | <b>thing</b> 32:2 40:4 | 42:22 47:22,25        | <b>treasure</b> 30:21   |
| 10:6 12:4 25:1         | 47:14                  | <b>ton</b> 28:22      | <b>tremendously</b>     |
| 35:15,23 37:23         | <b>things</b> 20:17    | <b>tonight</b> 5:24   | 20:3                    |
| 38:6,7 43:9            | <b>think</b> 20:13,20  | 6:12 23:19            | <b>trenton</b> 2:8      |
| 47:11                  | 36:20 37:7,19          | 26:23 28:8            | 15:2 41:12              |
|                        | <b>thinking</b> 32:5   | 45:19 46:7,13         | <b>tries</b> 38:15      |
|                        | 36:21                  |                       |                         |

|                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| <b>true</b> 31:11<br>37:11 49:9<br>50:5<br><b>truly</b> 27:2<br>37:22<br><b>try</b> 37:23<br><b>tuesday</b> 21:17<br><b>turn</b> 13:18<br>22:17 28:11<br><b>two</b> 19:19 38:4<br>43:20<br><b>type</b> 25:9<br><b>typewriting</b><br>49:7                                                                          | <b>unique</b> 24:20<br><b>unite</b> 47:22<br><b>united</b> 18:7<br>46:2<br><b>unlocks</b> 32:11<br><b>upgrade</b> 1:8<br>5:8 36:15<br><b>upgrades</b> 18:14<br>18:19 43:25<br>44:2<br><b>upgrading</b><br>21:25<br><b>urge</b> 10:1 18:24<br>32:18 35:13<br>45:7<br><b>use</b> 28:16 34:3<br>35:8 39:6<br><b>used</b> 25:17 39:7<br>40:24 44:12<br><b>using</b> 11:3<br>37:17 38:12<br>47:17<br><b>usually</b> 19:14<br><b>utilize</b> 25:3 | <b>vibrant</b> 22:15<br>33:14<br><b>violations</b> 35:3<br><b>vision</b> 10:20<br>28:25 36:22<br><b>visits</b> 11:7<br><b>visual</b> 19:23<br><b>vital</b> 9:13 18:1<br>30:16 31:1<br><b>volunteer</b> 31:9<br><b>volunteerism</b><br>33:24                                                                                                                              | <b>wash</b> 40:14<br><b>washed</b> 40:10<br>40:11<br><b>waste</b> 35:17<br>38:23<br><b>wasted</b> 25:16<br><b>way</b> 20:8 22:1<br>22:22 29:2<br>30:15 32:5<br>36:14 40:5,9<br>41:1,3,4,4,14<br>41:24 43:10<br><b>we've</b> 30:9 47:2<br>47:10<br><b>week</b> 40:8<br><b>weekly</b> 5:18<br><b>went</b> 46:16,17<br><b>west</b> 41:20<br><b>wife</b> 40:14<br><b>win</b> 32:8<br><b>wins</b> 32:9<br><b>wipe</b> 45:25<br><b>wish</b> 26:21<br><b>wishful</b> 36:21<br><b>witness</b> 49:4<br><b>witnessed</b> 18:6<br><b>woman</b> 46:17<br><b>women</b> 13:11<br>14:7 26:25<br>27:15 29:8<br><b>wonderful</b><br>44:23<br><b>work</b> 11:8,11<br>12:1 15:18,21 |
| <b>u</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             | <b>w</b>                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |
| <b>u</b> 7:6 17:13<br>21:7<br><b>ultimately</b> 22:2<br><b>under</b> 25:23<br>47:17<br><b>unemployment</b><br>29:6<br><b>unfortunately</b><br>44:11<br><b>union</b> 2:21,23<br>2:25 8:2 12:12<br>12:13 13:3,10<br>29:9 34:10<br>45:8,13,21,25<br>47:22<br><b>unionized</b> 16:2<br><b>unions</b> 28:1<br>29:9 33:6 | <b>v</b><br><b>v</b> 29:25 43:17<br>43:17<br><b>valley</b> 46:3<br><b>value</b> 33:18<br><b>vast</b> 18:4<br><b>vendors</b> 15:18<br><b>verity</b> 30:17                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                    | <b>w</b> 13:2 26:18<br>32:24 38:3<br><b>wage</b> 45:25<br><b>wages</b> 8:20<br>13:19 18:9<br>27:25 31:16<br>33:20 43:5<br><b>walked</b> 19:25<br><b>walking</b> 37:6<br><b>wall</b> 3:16 36:10<br>37:25 38:2,2<br><b>want</b> 22:11<br>27:1,14,17<br>41:22 43:2,2<br>46:12 47:13<br><b>wanting</b> 39:23<br><b>wants</b> 12:6<br><b>war</b> 21:23<br><b>warren</b> 17:16 |                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  |

|                      |                        |
|----------------------|------------------------|
| 17:23 24:13          | 28:17 38:8             |
| 25:15 27:24          | <b>woven</b> 31:4      |
| 33:2 43:21           | <b>written</b> 6:1,6,9 |
| 44:7 45:8            | 6:17 48:12             |
| <b>worked</b> 7:15   | <b>x</b>               |
| 19:13,16,23          | <b>x</b> 4:1           |
| 20:9 21:24           | <b>y</b>               |
| 43:19                | <b>y</b> 26:17 32:24   |
| <b>worker</b> 28:24  | 36:11 38:3             |
| <b>workers</b> 2:18  | 43:17                  |
| 8:21 12:13           | <b>yard</b> 40:13      |
| 13:15 22:22          | <b>year</b> 10:9 11:6  |
| 31:15 45:8           | 19:17 27:6             |
| <b>workforce</b>     | 30:8,12 32:24          |
| 15:18 31:8           | 37:3,5,23 40:7         |
| 32:13 33:18          | 40:8 47:3              |
| 34:11                | <b>years</b> 7:9 12:8  |
| <b>working</b> 20:5  | 16:19 17:25            |
| 21:21,23 26:25       | 20:12,13 21:24         |
| 44:10 45:13          | 23:23 24:5             |
| <b>workplace</b>     | 26:19 27:23            |
| 15:23 16:22          | 36:17 37:2,15          |
| <b>works</b> 7:13,20 | 37:16 38:4             |
| 7:25 10:10           | 39:7,22 42:17          |
| 11:5 12:22           | 43:19 46:8,18          |
| 13:13 14:1,9         | <b>yep</b> 19:6 42:4   |
| 16:1 17:19           | <b>z</b>               |
| 18:3 19:16           | <b>zero</b> 47:3,7,8   |
| 24:7,18 32:1         |                        |
| 33:3,8,11,17,20      |                        |
| 34:2,7,11 36:7       |                        |
| 47:5                 |                        |
| <b>world</b> 16:9    |                        |
| 21:22 23:13          |                        |